一般財団法人 国際開発センター

2018年度自主研究事業

アジアの開発コンサルティング企業 に関する調査報告書

2019年3月

株式会社 国際開発センター

目次

1.	はじめに.		1
	1.1	本調査の背景と目的	1
	1.2	本調査の実施体制	2
2.	開発コンサ	ナルティング企業	3
	2.1	Mediconsult	
	2.2	PE. Research	
	2.3	Inno-Change International Consultants, Inc.	6
	2.4	Services and Solutions International Limited	
3.	参考資料	アジア開発銀行 Technical Assistance プロジェクトリスト	10
٠.	3.1	Agricultural and Rural Development	
	3.2	Education.	
	3.3	Energy	
	3.4	Finance	
	3.5	Health	
	3.6	Industry and Trade	
	3.7	Information and Technology	
	3.8	Multisector	
	3.9	Public Sector Management	
	3.10		
	3.11	Water and other urban infrastructure and services	
	3.12		

1. はじめに

1.1 本調査の背景と目的

日本には数多くの開発コンサルティング企業があるが、アジア開発銀行(以下、ADB)など国際機関への取り組みはそれほど強くない。例えば、ADB が 2014 年から 2018 年に実施した Technical Assistance (TA) で、日本企業が単独あるいは Joint Venture のリードとなった場合の落札数は表 1.1 に示す通り計 36 件であり、国別では全体の 8 位(全体の 4%)に過ぎない。

表 1.1 ADB 技術協力の国籍別の受注コンサルティング企業数 (リードのみ) (2014 年~2018 年、契約金額 10 万ドル以上)

順位	国	受注案件数	順位	国	受注案件数
1	India	80	10	New Zealand	31
2	United States	78	12	Singapore	30
3	United Kingdom	64	13	Indonesia	29
4	Australia	59	14	Netherlands	28
5	Hong Kong, China	55	15	Switzerland	20
6	China	48	16	Ireland	13
7	Germany	39	16	Bangladesh	13
8	Japan	36	18	Sri Lanka	12
9	France	36	18	Spain	12
10	Philippines	31	18	Canada	12

ADB 内部でも日本企業による受注の増大の必要性が指摘されているとのことである。ADB の実施する TA プロジェクトを落札するには日本企業単独では難しく、落札率を高めていくには、アジアのコンサル ティング企業と連携して応札することが効果的であると考えられる。

本自主研究調査では、こうした課題に対処するため、アジアのいくつかの開発コンサルティング企業の概要を把握することを目的とした。具体的には ADB からの受注実績のある企業を中心に選定のうえ、ホームページなどで情報収集し、そのうえで実際にコンサルティング企業と面談し、情報を取りまとめた。また、ADB の分野別の受注コンサルティング企業を巻末に参考資料としてとりまとめた。

1.2 本調査の実施体制

本調査は一般財団法人国際開発センターが株式会社国際開発センターに委託して実施した。調査実施者および訪問国は以下のとおりである。

表 1.2 本調査の実施体制

	氏名	役割	訪問国
渡辺	道雄	総括	マレーシア(2018年11月11日~15日)
			フィリピン(2019 年 3 月 25 日 \sim 29 日)

それぞれの国で面談したコンサルティング企業を以下に示す。

<マレーシア>

- Mediconsult
- PE Research

<フィリピン>

- Inno-Change International Consultants
- Services and Solutions International Limited¹

¹ 面談場所はフィリピンであったがバングラデシュの企業である。

2. 開発コンサルティング企業

2.1 Mediconsult²

Mediconsult は 1993 年に設立されたコンサルティング企業であり、その名の通り保健・医療分野を主たる活動領域としている。マレーシア国内のみならず、ベトナム、中国、インド、インドネシア、ネパール、パキスタンなどのアジア諸国、ケニア、マラウィなどのアフリカで実績を有している。

保健・医療関係に特化しているが、とりわけ以下の分野においてコンサルティング・サービスを提供している。

- Health System Development
- Health Facility Design and Planning
- Medical Technology and Maintenance Planning
- Procurement and Logistics
- Public Health
- Technology Assessment, Evaluation and Market Appraisal
- Health Management and Hospital Information System
- Management Services for Healthcare Facilities

国際機関(アジア開発銀行、世界銀行など)や KfW などの二国間援助機関から委託されたプロジェクト も数多い。2011 年以降に実施したプロジェクトの代表例を以下に示す。

プロジェクト名 年 玉 分野 2018 キルギス Procurement & Logistics Mother Child Care IV and V. National Perinatal Center Bishkek 2018 マレーシア Ambulatory Care Centre @ Eve Suite, Kumpulan Health Facility Design & Medic Gp Clinic, And Smile Focus Dental Clinic Planning マレーシア 2015 Medical Technology & Gleneagles Medini Hospital, Johor Maintenance Planning 中国 2014 Procurement & Logistics Sino-German Financial Co-operation (Promotional Loans) - Affiliated Hospital of Chengde Medical University, (Hebei Province) 2013 マレーシア Medical Technology & Design, Construction, Equipping, Commissioning Maintenance Planning and Maintenance of National Cancer Institute, Putrajaya, Malaysia ネパール 2013 Sector Programme Health & Family Planning -Procurement & Logistics Procurement Support to NHSSP II 2013 中国 Procurement & Logistics Sino-German Financial Co-operation (Promotional Loans/China Investment Programme) - Xingtai Ophthalmic Hospital (Hebei Province)

表 2.1 Mediconsult の主たるプロジェクト実績

 $^{^2}$ 本節の情報は Mediconsult の会社概要(360°)、同社ホームページ(http://www.mediconsult.com.my/)及び面談(2018 年 11 月 14 日)を参考にした。

0010	中国	ъ	
2013	中国	Procurement & Logistics	Sino-German Financial Co-operation (Promotional
			Loans) - Liaoning Provincial People's Hospital,
			(Liaoning Province)
2013	中国	Public Health	HIV/AID Prevention and Control in Border
			Provinces - Guangxi, Xinjiang AR, Heilongjiang
2013	中国	Procurement & Logistics	Sino-German Financial Co-operation for Rural
			Health Programme III - Heilongjiang & Sichuan
			Provinces
2013	カンボジア	Public Health	Cambodian-German Social Health Protection
			Programme, Technical Cooperation - Muskoka
			Module
2013	中国	Procurement & Logistics	Sino-German Financial Co-operation (Promotional
			Loans) – The First Hospital of China Medical
			University (Liaoning Province)
2013	マレーシア	Health Facility Design &	Development of Clinical Block, University Science
		Planning	Malaysia Hospital (HUSM), Kubang Kerian,
			Kelantan
2012	パキスタン	Health Facility Design &	Health Infrastructure AJK - Post-Earthquake
		Planning	Hospital Reconstruction/ Rehabilitation of Three
			Hospitals
2012	モンゴル	Health System	Project Preparation Technical Assistance for the
		Development	5th Health Sector Development Project
2012	中国	Procurement & Logistics	Sino-German Financial Co-operation for Rural
	,	Troomomom of Hogistics	Health Programme III - Heilongjiang & Sichuan
			Provinces
2012	ウズベキスタ	Procurement & Logistics	Health Programme – Reproductive Health /
		Troomomom of hogiciles	Improvement of Mother and Child Care
2012	ネパール	Procurement & Logistics	Procurement of Medical and Non-Medical
2012		1 Tocurement & Logistics	Equipment for District Health Project through
			International Competitive Bidding
2012	ベトナム	Procurement & Logistics	Health Sector Capacity Support Project –
	1/21	1 100 at ement & Logistics	European Union (EU) Delegation to Vietnam
2012	マレーシア	Medical Technology &	Development of Advanced Medical and Dental
2012		Maintenance Planning	Institute, Universiti Sains Malaysia, Penang
2012	中国		Health Programme / HIV Prevention II for
2012	下凹	Procurement & Logistics	
			Completion of Impact Assessment, Health
			Programme Western Provinces: Hospital
2011	パキッカン	M 1: 1/D 1 1 0	Equipment Component
2011	パキスタン	Medical Technology &	Post-Earthquake Hospital
		Maintenance Planning	Reconstruction/Rehabilitation of Three Hospitals
2011		D	AJK
2011	ベトナム	Procurement & Logistics	Strengthening the Provincial Health System 2008
2011	ベトナム	Medical Technology &	Provincial Hospital Development I & II
		Maintenance Planning	

2011	中国	Procurement & Logistics	Sino-German Financial Co-operation (Promotional		
			Loans / China Investment Programme) - Yancheng		
			No. 5 People's Hospital (Jiangsu Province)		
2011	ベトナム	Health Facility Design &	Traditional Medicine Hospital		
		Planning			
2011	キルギス	Procurement & Logistics	HIV/AIDS Prevention Programme II – Safe Blood		
			Transfusion		
2011	ベトナム	Procurement & Logistics	Strengthening the Provincial Health System in		
			Vietnam for the Provinces of Yen Bai, Phu Yen		
			and Thanh Hoa		
2011	ベトナム	Medical Technology &	Preventive Health System Support Project:		
		Maintenance Planning	Equipment Planning & Procurement		
2011	ベトナム	Public Health	Preventive Health System Support Project		
2011	ネパール	Procurement & Logistics	Nepal Health Sector Support Programme		
			(NHSSP) II		

2. 2 PE Research³

PE Research は現代表の Chang Yii Tan 氏が 1991 年に設立したマレーシア・クアラルンプールを本拠 地とするコンサルティング企業である。政策・計画、社会経済、環境、プロジェクト形成・評価など経済 社会分野が主たる業務領域であり、マレーシアの官公庁(国、州)などからの受託が中心となっている。また、JICA や DANIDA など二国間援助機関からの再委託業務を受注した経験なども有している。主たる分野は以下のとおりである

- データ収集、サーベイ (Data collection and survey)
- 労働・人的資源経済(Labor and human resource economics)
- 環境経済(Environmental Economics)
- 地域経済開発(Regional economic development)
- インフラ開発(Infrastructure Development)
- 環境社会影響評価(Environmental and social impacts)
- 廃棄物管理(Waste management)

社員は10名強であり、業務に応じてフリーランスのコンサルタントを集め、チームを組成している。プロポーザルの作成、契約、レポートの作成、品質管理などコアとなる部分は社員が中心となって行っている。

設立以来 300 を超えるプロジェクトを実施してきているが、最近の主要な成果物としては以下が挙げられる。

- Institute of Labour Market Information and Analysis, Ministry of Human Resources, The National Wage Index
- Economic Planning Unit, Prime Minister's Department, Malaysia, 2015, Malaysia Millenium

³本節の情報は同社 HP(http://www.peresearch.com.my/)および面談(2018 年 11 月 12 日)を参考にした。

- Development Goals Report 2015.
- Economic Planning Unit, Prime Minister's Department, Malaysia, Handbook: Economic Instrument for Environmental Projects.
- Department of Environment, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment, Malaysia, October 2009, Guidelines on the Economic Valuation of the Environmental Impacts for EIA Projects.
- Ministry of Science, Technology and Innovation, Malaysia, 2014, Public Awareness of Science, Technology and Innovation Malaysia 2014.

2.3 Inno-Change International Consultants, Inc. 4

Inno・Change International Consultants, Inc. (以下、IIC) はマニラを本拠とする開発コンサルティング会社であり、アジア開発銀行の教育関連の案件に特化していることが特徴である。創始者はフィリピン人で現在は同社のテクニカルアドバイザー的な役割を果たしている。会社自体は2005年に設立されたが、2016年にIICに改称した。プロジェクトへの応札に当たっては、ネットワークを有している世界各地のフリーランスのコンサルタントでチームを組成し、本部がコアとなってプロポーザルの作成、契約、品質管理などを行っている。

主たる ADB プロジェクト実績を以下に示す。

表 2.3 IIC の ADB プロジェクト実績

Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
Timor- Leste	TA-9006 TIM: Policy and Planning for Skills Development in Secondary Education - 1 (49178-001)	Ministry of Education	Joint venture between E.Gen Consultants Ltd. (Bangladesh) and HRD Consulting Korea (Korea, Republic of) in association with Development Planners & Consultants Group (Bangladesh), Inno-Change International Consultants, Inc. (Philippines), and Sentru Dezenvolvimentu Rekursu Aprendizajen-Learning Resource Development Centre (Timor-Leste)	7-Nov-16	676,575
Regional	TA-8552 REG: National Education Planning and Management - Education Sector Planning Experts (FIRM) (46505-001)	Department of Education (Micronesia, Federated States of), Ministry of Education (Marshall Islands)	Joint venture between Inno-Change International Consultants, Inc. (Philippines) and DLSU -La Sallian Institute of Development and Educational Research (Philippines)	31-Aug-16	338,498
Mongolia	TA-9376 MON: Supporting the Development of an Education Sector Master Plan - Consulting Firm (51103-001)	Ministry of Education, Culture, Science & Sports	Joint venture between Inno-Change International Consultants, Inc. (Philippines) and E.Gen Consultants Ltd. (Bangladesh) in association with Policy Analysis Institute NGO (Mongolia)	26-Apr-18	291,000
Regional	TA-8552 REG: National Education Planning and Management-Education Sector Planning (FSM) (46505-001)	Department of Education (Micronesia, Federated States of), Ministry of Education (Marshall Islands)	Joint venture between Inno-Change International Consultants, Inc. (Philippines) and E.Gen Consultants Ltd. (Bangladesh)	22-Jan-19	220,000

⁴ 本節の情報は同社との面談(2019年3月28日)を参考にした。

2.4 Services and Solutions International Limited⁵

Services and Solutions International Ltd. (以下、SSIL) は 1995 年に設立されたバングラデシュのダッカを本拠とする開発コンサルティング会社である。これまでに約 50 ヵ国で、約 250 のプロジェクトを実施してきている。ISO9000:250 も有している。プロジェクトへの応札に当たっては、ネットワークを有している世界各地のフリーランスのコンサルタントでチームを組成し、本部がコアとなってプロポーザルの作成、契約、品質管理などを行っている。

主たる業務分野は以下の通りである。

- Climate and Environment
- Urban and Rural Infrastructure Development
- Agriculture and Food Security
- Education
- Healthcare
- Micro, Small, and Medium Enterprises
- Technical Vocational Education and Training (TVET)
- Public Finance Management
- Project Management

最近の主要なプロジェクト実績を以下に示す。

表 2.4 SSIL のプロジェクト実績

Title of Project	Duration	Country	Clients
Maternal, neonatal and child health	01/2019-	Bangladesh	JICA in association
improvement project component-2:	01/2024		with Dexterous
strengthening of diagnostic imaging system of 7			Consultants (DECON)
divisional medical college hospitals (under Loan			Bangladesh
No. BD-P83, Contract No: SD-2 Project in			
Bangladesh)			
TA 8330-REG; Harmonizing the Greater Mekong	09/2018-	Cambodia,	ADB (Subcontracting
Subregion (GMS) Power Systems to Facilitate	02/2020	China, Laos,	from AETS, France)
Regional Power Trade		Myanmar,	
		Thailand and	
		Vietnam	
External Performance Monitoring of Sind Union	05/2018-	Pakistan	EU in association with
Council and Community Economic	03-2021		International
Strengthening Support decision in Pakistan			Consulting Expertise
			EEIG (ICE)
Study for Disabled People's Mobility	05/2018-	Bangladesh	The World Bank /
Improvement Consultancy Services for DSCC &	10/2018		Dhaka South City
DNCC Component of Clean Air and Sustainable			Corporation
Environment (CASE) project			
Building Resilience to Climate Change in PNG	07/2018-	Papua New	ADB (Subcontracting

 $^{^5}$ 本節の情報は同社の Company Profile、HP(http://www.ssibd.org/)及び同社との面談(2019 年 3 月 27 日)を参考にした。

Project	10/2021	Guinea	from Particip GmbH)
Monitoring and Evaluation of Urban Resilience	04/2018-	Bangladesh	Planning Commission,
Project for the Ministry of Planning	06/2020	8	Ministry of Planning,
			Bangladesh, funded by
			the World Bank
Strengthening the Chittagong Port Authority	03/2017-	Bangladesh	Chittagong Port
Training Institute (CPATI)	02/2020		Authority / Nuffic
EU-BGD Joint Collaboration on Blue Economy	08/2016-	Bangladesh	EU in association with
	06/2018		AECOM International
			Development Europe,
			Spain
Project Completion Evaluation Report for	09/2016-	Maldives	The World Bank
Government of Maldives under Maldives	12/2016		
Environmental Management Project	00/0010	D1 - 11	EU in association with
Technical Assistance to the Ministry of Health	06/2016- 12/2020	Bangladesh	EPOS-Health
and Family Welfare and to the Ministry of Local Government, Rural Development and	12/2020		Management, Germany
Cooperatives for Urban Health and Nutrition in			Management, Germany
Bangladesh			
Sundarban Management Project (SMP) in	01/2016-	Bangladesh	GIZ/BMZ in association
Bangladesh	11/2018	Builgiaucsii	with GOPA Worldwide
Pilot Program for Climate Resilience –	04/2015-	Bangladesh	World Bank & IFC in
Bangladesh Project: Climate Resilient	05/2017	8	association with AFC
Agriculture and Food Security			Consultants
			International GmbH,
			Germany
Small and Marginal Sized Farmers Agricultural	06/2014-	Bangladesh	Bangladesh Bank &
Productivity Improvement and Diversification	05-2021		JICA in association
Financing Project			with AFC Consultants
			International GmbH,
A	01/0010	CI.	Germany
Anticipating the Impact of China's Trade Policies	01/2016-	China	EU in association with
on EU	06/2017		IBF International
Current to the Clear Cong Initiative and	11/9015-	India	Consulting EII in association with
Support to the Clean Gang Initiative and Preparation for Wider EU-India Cooperation on	11/2015- 01/2017	India	EU in association with Edburgh Consultants,
Water Issues	01/2017		Netherlands
Climate Finance Readiness Support Program	04/2014-	Bangladesh	KfW in association with
Offinate Finance readifies Support Flogram	12/2015	Bangladesh	GOPA, Germany
Technical Assistance for Developing National	07/2014-	Bangladesh	Imperial Health India
Strategy on Alternative Medical Care for the	07/2015		in association with
Government of Bangladesh			DFID
Developing a National Implementing Entity for	01/2015-	Bangladesh	DFID in association
Bangladesh	01/2016		with Ricardo-AEA, UK
Supporting implementation of the Bangladesh	08/2013-	Bangladesh	ADB in association with
Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan	10/2014		AFC Consultants
			International, Germany
A Preparatory Survey on Maternal, Neonatal	06/2014-	Bangladesh	JICA in association
and Child Health Improvement Project in	02/2015		with CDC International
Bangladesh	11/05:5	***	Corp., Japan
Evaluation Study – Health Development	11/2010-	Yemen	EU in association with
Councils Yemen	01/2011		IBF International

			Consulting, Belgium
Evaluation Sharaka Yemen Programme and	04/2010-	Yemen	EU in association with
Formulation of Governance Programme	06/2010		IBF International
			Consulting, Belgium
Comparative Assessment of EU Supported Food	19/2009-	Bangladesh	EU in association with
Security Interventions in Bangladesh	12/2010		IBF International
			Consulting, Belgium
Support for Drafting of Strategic Documents and	02/2011-	Macedonia	EU in association with
Corresponding Action Plans, including Media	06/2012		IBF International
Awareness Research for Improved			Consulting, Belgium
Implementation of the Personal Data Protection			
Right			

 参考資料 アジア開発銀行 Technical Assistance プロジェクトリスト (分野別、契約時期 2015.1~2019.3、契約金額 20 万ドル以上)

3.1 Agricultural and Rural Development

3.1	Agricultural and Kural Development				
Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
Afghanistan	TA-8969 AFG: Kabul Managed Aquifer Recharge Project - 001 Consultancy for Kabul Managed Aquifer Recharge project preparation (48440-002)	Ministry of Finance	Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom) in association with Landell Mills International Limited (Ireland) and Landell	16-Dec-16	6,689,578
Indonesia	TA-8331 INO: Sustainable Forest and Biodiversity Management in Borneo - Project Management Consultant (44413-012)	Directorate of Environmental Services	Mills Ltd Afghanistan (Afghanistan) LTS International Ltd. (United Kingdom) in association with GOPA Consultants (Germany) and PT Daemeter Consulting	14-Sep-15	3,625,276
D	TA-8163 REG: Implementing the Greater Mekong Subregion Core Agriculture Support Program (Phase 2)	of Conservation Forest	(Indonesia) Joint venture between NIRAS Finland Oy (Finland), NIRAS	97.410	2 202 500
Regional	Project Management Firm - CASP (39542-022)		(Denmark), and NIRAS Natura AB (Sweden) in association with Agrifood Consulting International, Inc (United States) ICEM Asia Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with	27-Apr-16 13-Feb-15	3,293,500
Cambodia Afghanistan	TA-8179 CAM: Mainstreaming Climate Resilience into Development Planning - Package 1 (45289-001) TA-9273 AFG: Preparing the Arghandab Integrated Water Resources Development Investment Project (formerly: Preparing the Helmand Basin Project) (48096-001)	Ministry of Environment Asian Development Bank	Fraser Thomas Partners (Ltd) New Zealand) FCG ANZDEC Limited (New Zealand) in association with Afghan Taria Engineering Services (Afghanistan), CMS Engineering Consult Pvt. Ltd. (Nepal), Finnish Consulting Group Asia Pte. Ltd (Singapore), and Prime Nimmo-Bell Partners LP. (New Zealand)	13-Feb-15 13-Sep-17	3,245,550 2,900,000
Myanmar	TA-9248 MYA: Rural Productivity and Ecosystems Services Enhanced in Central Dry Zone Forest Reserves - TA Implementation Consultant (47182-002)	Asian Development Bank, Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock and Irrigation	Joint venture between Nippon Koei Co., Ltd (Japan) and Professional Research and Consultancy (Myanmar) in association with MYANMAR KOEI INTERNATIONAL LIMITED (Myanmar)	29-Oct-18	2,506,432
Regional	TA-9634 REG: Strengthening Integrated Flood Risk Management - International Firm (52014-001)	Asian Development Bank	Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom) in association with Jeremy Benn Associates Limited (United Kingdom) Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom) in association with	1-Feb-19	2,499,995
Regional	TA 8807 REG: Climate-Friendly Agribusiness Value Chains Sector Project - 1: PPTA Implementation Consultants (48409-001)	Asian Development Bank Ministry of Water	Los Consulting Cusum Ltd. (Los Poonlo's Domosustia	16-Oct-15	2,126,700
Cambodia	TA-9349 CAM: Preparing the Irrigated Agriculture Improvement Project - 01 Project Preparation Consultants (51159-001)	Resources and Meteorology	(Philippines) in association with CamConsult Co., Ltd. (Cambodia) and Sheladia Associates, Inc. (United States)	19-Sep-17	2,035,000
Cambodia	TA-8179 CAM: Mainstreaming Climate Resilience into Development Planning - Package C: Gender, M&E and mainstreaming at sub-national levels (45283-001)	Ministry of Environment	United Nations Human Settlements Programme, Regional Office for Asia and the Pacific (Japan) in association with Forum Syd (Sweden) and Save the Earth Cambodia (Cambodia)	5-Aug-16	2,000,000
Regional	$TA - 9095 \ REG: Strengthening \ Integrated \ Water \ Resources \ Management \ in \ Mountainous \ River \ Basins \ (46257-001)$	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom) and Landell Mills Ltd Afghanistan (Afghanistan) in association with Bhutan Consultants and Research (Bhutan)	10-Nov-16	1,897,450
Cambodia	TA-9545 CAM: Agricultural Value Chain Infrastructure Improvement Project - Consulting Firm (50264-001)	Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry & Fisheries	Agrifood Consulting International, Inc (United States) Joint venture between ICEM Asia Limited (Hong Kong,	14-Dec-18	1,892,000
Myanmar	TA-9307 MYA: Strengthening Climate and Disaster Resilience of Myanmar Communities · 2 Package 2: Strengthening Early Warning, Resilient Agriculture and Rural Development (50403-001)	Ministry of Social Welfare, Relief and Resettlement	Joint venture between ICEM Asia Limited (Hong Kong, China), DHI water & Environment (Denmark), and INTERNATIONAL CENTER FOR RESEARCH IN AGROFORESTRY VIETNAM OFFICE (Viet Nam) in association with Adventist Development and Relief Agency - Myanmar (Myanmar)	2-Jul-18	1,850,152
Cambodia	TA-8179 CAM: Mainstreaming Climate Resilience into Development Planning - Package 2 Coordinating NGO (45283-001)		Plan International Cambodia (United States)	14-Apr-15	1,849,990
India	TA-9573 IND: West Bengal Drinking Water Sector Improvement Project - Smart Water Management Consultants (49107-006)	Public Health Engineering Department Government of West Bengal	Joint venture between DHI (India) Water & Environment Pvt. Ltd. (India) and Tata Consulting Engineers Limited (India)	18-Jan-19	1,825,983
India	TA-8652 IND: Climate-Resilient Coastal Protection and Management Project - Climate-Resilient Coastal Protection and Management Project Consultants (46460-001)	Ministry of Water Resources Ministry of Finance	ANZDEC Limited (New Zealand) in association with CTRAN Consulting Ltd (India) and FCG International Ltd. (Finland) Monconsult Ltd (Mongolia) in association with	9-Mar-15	1,817,939
Mongolia	TA-8960 MON: Supporting Agriculture Value Chain - 001 TA 8960 Consulting firm (39229-033)	(formerly Ministry of Finance and Economy)	Agriconsulting Europe SA (Belgium) and Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom)	20-Mar-17	1,792,000
Regional	TA-8736 REG: South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation Food Security Through Control of Transboundary Animal Diseases (47019-001)	Asian Development Bank	Food and Agriculture Organization (Italy)	31-Jul-15	1,775,449
Mongolia	TA-8874 MON: Sustainable Forest Management to Improve Livelihood of Local Communities - Consulting Firm (48061-002)	Ministry of Environment and Tourism	NIRAS (Denmark) in association with GFA Consulting Group GmbH (Germany) and Monconsult Ltd (Mongolia) Joint venture between British Standards Institution (United	16-Oct-15	1,775,000
Regional	TA-9274 REG: Strengthening International Food Safety Standards in Agricultural Value Chains in the Central Asia Regional Economic Cooperation Member Countries - Support for training, workshops & regional networking activities - Support for training, workshops & regional networking activities (50217-001)	Asian Development Bank Ministry of Agriculture	Kingdom) and Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom) in association with Eurasia Foundation of Central Asia (Kyrgyz Republic) Fraser Thomas Partners (Ltd) (New Zealand) in association	10-Nov-17	1,500,000
Lao People's Democratic Republic	TA-9323 LAO: Sustainable Rural Infrastructure and Watershed Management Project - Transaction Technical Assistance (TRTA) Firm (50236-001) TA-9330 REC: Regional Climate Projections Consortium and Data Facility in Asia and the Pacific -	and and Forestry - Department of Planning and Finance	with Community and Environmental Services Ltd (Lao People's Democratic Republic), Egis Eau (France), and LINDIS New Zealand Limited (New Zealand) Commonwealth Scientific Industrial Research Organisation	22-Dec-17	1,352,000
Regional	Consultant Team (46249-001)	Asian Development Bank Irrigation Department of	(Australia) in association with Griffith University (Australia) Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom) in association with	16-Feb-15	1,312,118
Pakistan	TA-9458 PAK: Greater Thal Canal Irrigation Investment Program - TA Consultant Team (49372-001)	the Government of Punjab	BAK Consulting Engineers (Pakistan) and Integrated Consulting Services (Pakistan)	26-Feb-19	1,268,690
Bhutan	TA-9092 BHU: Climate-Resilient Hazelnut Value Chain (49280-001) TA-9307 MYA: Strengthening Climate and Disaster Resilience of Myanmar Communities - 3 Package 3:	Asian Development Bank Ministry of Social	Frankfurt School Of Finance & Management (Germany) in	7-Nov-16	1,263,646
Myanmar	Disaster risk financing specialists (50403-001) TA-7987 REG: Core Environment Program and Biodiversity Conservation Corridors Initiative in the Greater	Welfare, Relief and Resettlement	association with Munich Climate Insurance Initiative (Germany) Joint venture between NIRAS Finland Oy (Finland), NIRAS	13-Sep-18	1,222,004
Regional	Mekong Subregion, Phase 2 - Program Management Firm - CEP (44323-012) TA-8119 REG: Economics of Climate Change in Central and West Asia - 02 Climate Change Adaptation	Asian Development Bank	(Denmark), and NIRAS Natura AB (Sweden) Cardno Emerging Markets (UK) Ltd. (United Kingdom) in	14-Apr-16	1,195,235
Regional	Consultants (44068-012)	Asian Development Bank	association with UNICON (Environment) Ltd (United Kingdom) Lahmeyer International GmbH · Hydro (Germany) in	30-Jan-15	1,192,025
Kazakhstan	TA-9522 KAZ: Astana Integrated Water Master Plan - Implementation Consultants (51353-001)	Astana City Akimat Ministry of Social	association with GKW Consult GmbH (Germany), Kazakh Vodokanalproekt (Kazakhstan), and «Zher-Ana» LLP (Kazakhstan) Deltares (Netherlands) in association with HaskoningDHV	9-Aug-18	1,181,888
Myanmar	TA-9307 MYA: Strengthening Climate and Disaster Resilience of Myanmar Communities · 1 Disaster Risk Modeling (50403-001)	Welfare, Relief and Resettlement	Nederland B.V. (Netherlands) and LEI Wageningen UR (Netherlands)	17-Jan-18	1,159,496
Pakistan	TA-9463 PAK: Revitalizing the Ecosystem of Ravi River Basin - 1 Consultancy Services for River Basin Assessment and Management Planning (51324-001)	Punjab Environment Protection Department	Joint venture between Hagler Bailly Pakistan (Pvt.) Ltd. (Pakistan) and Tetra Tech ES, Inc. (United States)	25-May-18	1,054,851
Kyrgyz Republic	TA-9390 KGZ: Climate Resilience and Disaster Risk Reduction in Water Resources Management (Formerly-Climate Resilience and Disaster Risk Reduction in Water Resources Sector Project) (51081-001)	Ministry of Agriculture, Food Industry and Land Reclamation	Joint venture between Egis Eau (France) and Keremet Institute (Kyrgyz Republic) Joint venture between Egis International (France) and	1-Dec-17	1,049,020
Mongolia	TA-9230 MON: Sustainable Tourism Development Project (50013-001)	Ministry of Environment and Tourism	HorwathHTLFrance (France) in association with Egis Structures & Environnement (France) and Egis Tiin Mongolia LLC (Mongolia) Joint venture between Integrated Consulting Services	20-Apr-17	1,000,000
Pakistan	TA-9442 PAK: Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Water Resources Development Project (51249-003)	Irrigation Department Khyber Pakhtunkhwa	(Pakistan) and Halcrow Pakistan Private Limited (Pakistan) in association with Berkeley Associates (Pvt.) Ltd. (Pakistan)	5-Jun-18	989,919
Regional	TA-6498 REG: Knowledge and Innovation Support for ADB's Water Financing Program - Expanding Support to Water Accounting in River Basins and Water Productivity Measurement in Irrigation Projects (42384-012)	Asian Development Bank	Stichting IHE Delft (Netherlands) in association with International Water Management Institute (Sri Lanka) Pacific Rim Innovation And Management Exponents, Inc.	22-Jan-19	949,849
Viet Nam	TA-9147 VIE: Water Efficiency Improvement in Drought Affected Provinces - WEIDAP Project Preparation Consultancy Services (49404-001)	Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development	(Philippines) in association with 12 THANG LONG TECHNOLOGY TRANFER AND CONSTRUCTION CONSULTANT JOINT STOCK COMPANY (Viet Nam) Sheladia Associates. Inc. (United States) in association with	8-Nov-16	946,000
Nepal	TA-9457 NEP: Institutional Strengthening of the Nepal Rural Road Sector for Sustainable Development - Consulting Services (48218-003)	Dept of Local Infra Devt & Agri Roads	GEOCE Consultants (P) Ltd (Nepal) and SILT Consultants (P) Ltd. (Nepal)	13-Nov-18	918,507
Cambodia	TA-8669 CAM: Strengthening Coordination for Management of Disasters · 8669 Project Implementation Consultant (46230-001)	National Committee for Disaster Management	SMEC International Pty Ltd (Australia) in association with CSCSCORNERSTONE Co., Ltd (Cambodia)	27-May-16	900,000
Regional	TA-9308 REG: Promoting Low-Carbon Development in Central Asia Regional Economic Cooperation Program Cities - 3 CS3 CAREC Firm-International (50287-001)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between World Resources Institute (United States) and Wuppertal Institute (Germany) Joint venture between FCG International Ltd. (Finland) and	12-Mar-18	896,119
Cambodia	TA-9199 CAM: Design Study for the Third Rural Water Supply and Sanitation Services Sector Development Program (50101-001)	Ministry of Rural Development National Development	Finnish Consulting Group Asia Pte. Ltd (Singapore) in association with CamConsult Co., Ltd. (Cambodia) and Fraser Thomas Partners (Ltd) (New Zealand)	4-Sep-17	880,000
Indonesia	TA-9391 INO: Leveraging Information and Communication Technology for Irrigated Agricultural Information · Principal Coordinating Firm · CSO Management Package (51158-001)	Planning Agency (BAPPENAS)	Mercy Corps (United States)	16-May-18	875,059
China	TA-8922 PRC: Xinjiang Changji Integrated Urban-Rural Infrastructure Demonstration - 01 PPTA Firm (49029 001)	Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region Government	AECOM Asia Company Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with AECOM Ltd. (China)	20-Jan-16	869,761
China	$\label{eq:thm:constraint} TA-8856\ PRC: Shanxi\ Urban-Rural\ Water\ Source\ Protection\ and\ Environmental\ Demonstration \cdot Consulting\ Firm\ (48274-001)$	Zuoquan County Government Irrigation Department,	AECOM Asia Company Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with AECOM Ltd. (China)	3-Jul-15	826,995
Pakistan	TA-8800 PAK: Balochistan Water Resources Development Project · PPTA Consultants (48098-001)	Government of Balochistan	Techno-Consult International (Pakistan)	16-Feb-16	815,626
Regional	TA-7887 RBG: Core Environment Program and Biodiversity Conservation Corridors Initiative in the Greater Mekong Subregion, Phase 2 - Green Freight Proj Implementation - Lao and Viet Nam (44823-012)	Asian Development Bank Provincial People's	(Switzerland)	15-Jan-15	803,500
Viet Nam	TA-8957 VIE: Basic Infrastructure Service for Inclusive Growthin Northeast Provinces Sector Project - PPTA Consultant (49026-901)	Committee of Bac Kan Province, Provincial People's Committee of Cao Bang Province, Provincial People's Committee of Ha Giang	Fraser Thomas Partners (Ltd) (New Zealand) in association with 12 THANG LONG TECHNOLOGY TRANFER AND CONSTRUCTION CONSULTANT JOINT STOCK COMPANY (Viet Nam) and Orion Consulting Associates (Netherlands)	18-May-16	798,000
Mongolia	TA-9607 MON: Vegetable Production and Irrigated Agriculture (51423-001)	Ministry of Food, Agriculture, and Light Industry (MOFALI)	Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom) in association with Mongolia Water Forum Uskhelts (Mongolia)	21-Jan-19	772,000
Regional	TA-7758 BEG: Strengthening Coastal and Marine Resources Management in the Coral Triangle of the Pacific (Phase 2)-7753 VAN Expanding the use of Nearshore Fish Aggregating Devices to Strengthen Food Security and Reef Conservation in Vanuatu (43427-012)	Asian Development Bank	Conservation International Foundation (United States) in association with Secretariat of the Pacific Community (France) and Worldfish Center (The) (Malaysia)	27-Sep-16	771,824

Regional	TA-7753 BEG: Strengthening Coastal and Marine Resources Management in the Coral Triangle of the Pacific (Phase 2): SOL 7753 Strengthening Community-Based Natural Resource Management to Safeguard Food Security in Malatia Province. Solomon Islands (434270):20	Asian Development Bank	Worldfish Center (The) (Malaysia)	26-Aug-16	745,074
Philippines	Security in Malaita Province, Solomon Islands (43427-0129) TA-9535 PHF Integrated Flood Risk Management Sector Project (51294-002)	Dept. of Public Works	CTI Engineering International Co., Ltd. (Japan) in association with Training And Technology Transfer Ltd	13-Nov-18	735,684
		and Highways	(New Zealand) and Woodfields Consultants, Inc. (Philippines) Joint venture between ICEM Asia Limited (Hong Kong,		
Mongolia	TA-9440 MON: Implementing Innovative Approaches for Improved Water Governance (51089-001)	Ministry of Environment and Tourism	China), Fresh-Thoughs Consulting GmbH (Austria), and Information and Research Institute of Meteorology, Hydrology and Environment (Mongolia) in association with Mongolian Academy of Sciences, Institute of Geography and Geoecology (Mongolia)	14-Aug-18	711,500
Regional China	TA-7753 REG: Strengthening Coastal and Marine Resources Management in the Coral Triangle of the Pacific (Phase 2) - Towards Integrated Coastal Management for Food Security in Timor Leste (43427-012) TA-8846 PRC Qinghai Haidong Urban-Rural Eco Development Project - Firm (48102-001)	Asian Development Bank Haidong Municipal	Conservation International Foundation (United States) in association with Worldfish Center (The) (Malaysia) AECOM Asia Company Limited (Hong Kong, China) in	7-Oct-16 28-Jul-15	689,078 688,300
Thailand	TA-9204 THA: Strengthening Integrated Water Resource Planning and Management at River Basin Level (50023-001)	Government Department of Water Resources, Ministry of Natural Resources and	association with AECOM Ltd. (China) ICEM Asia Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with Alluvium International (Australia)	7-Apr-17	677,000
Nepal	TA-8890 NEP: Agriculture Sector Development Program (48218-001)	Environment Ministry of Finance	FCG ANZDEC Limited (New Zealand) in association with Consolidated Management Services Nepal (P) Ltd. (Nepal)	28-Sep-15	669,775
Kazakhstan	TA-9317 KAZ: Irrigation Rehabilitation Sector Project - 1 Design Engineering to Support a Proposed	RSE KazvodKhoz	and FCG International Ltd. (Finland) Ulmad Limited liability partnership (Kazakhstan)	8-Mar-17	626,523
China	Transaction (50387-002) TA-9511 PRC Preparing Yangtze River Economic Belt Projects - Chongqing Longxi River Environment Comprehensive Treatment and Ecological Protection Demonstration Project - Consulting Firm (50343-001)	Chongqing Municipal Government, Ministry of Finance, National Development and Reform Commission, State Office for Comprehensive	HJI Group Corporation (United States)	13-Sep-17	615,310
China	TA-8830 PRC: Jiangxi Xinyu Kongmu River Watershed Flood Control and Environmental Improvement (48055-001)	Agricultural Devt Xinyu City Government	AECOM Asia Company Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with AECOM Ltd. (China)	9-Nov-15	599,899
Uzbekistan	TA-9319 UZB: Horticulture Value Chain Infrastructure Project (formerly: Agriculture Diversification Project) - 1 Conducting the Investment Feasibility Study (51041-001)	Agency	MERCADOS CENTRALES DE ABASTECIMIENTO, S.A. (Spain) in association with "Nazar Business and Technology" Limited Liability Company (Uzbekistan)	18-Aug-17	599,117
Sri Lanka	TA-9049 SRI: Northern Province Sustainable Fisheries Development Project · Project Preparatory Technical Assistance (49325-001)	Ministry of Resettlement, Rehabilitation, Northern Development and Hindu Religious Affairs	FCG ANZDEC Limited (New Zealand) in association with Resources Development Consultants Ltd. (Sri Lanka)	8-Jul-16	588,925
China	TA-8739 PRC: Henan Hebi Qihe River Basin Environment Improvement and Ecological Conservation - 1 consulting firm (4708-9001) TA-9348 REG: Strengthening Women's Resilience to Climate Change and Disaster Risk in Asia and the	Hebi City Government	AECOM Asia Company Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with AECOM Ltd. (China)	5-Jan-15	580,300
Regional China	TA-8767 PRC: Xinjiang Kelamayi Ecological Forest Infrastructure - Consulting Firm (48036-001)	Asian Development Bank Kelamayi Municipal	Asia Foundation (The) (United States) Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom)	15-Mar-18 5-Jun-15	580,000 579,550
China	TA-8741 PRC: Fujian Farmland Sustainable Utilization and Demonstration (47071-001)	Government Fujian Provincial	NAREE Consulting Limited (China) in association with Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom)	7-Jan-15	578,154
China	TA-8879 PRC: Heilongjiang Jiamusi Irrigation and Drainage System Modernization (48054-001)	Government (FPG) Jiamusi Municipal Government	HJI Group Corporation (United States)	26-Aug-16	574,830
Myanmar	TA-9413 MYA: Resilient Communities Development Project - TRTA Consultants (51242-001)	Department of Rural Development	Agriconsulting Europe SA (Belgium) in association with Myanmar International Consultants Co. Ltd. (MMIC)	2-Apr-18	564,185
China	TA-9072 PRC: Guizhou High Efficiency Water Utilization Demonstration in Rocky Desertification Area · 1 PPTA consultanting firm (48488-001)	Guizhou Provincial Government (EA)	(Myanmar) NREM International Inc. (Canada) in association with Training And Technology Transfer Ltd (New Zealand)	29-Feb-16	552,000
China	TA-9311 PRC Preparing Yangtze River Economic Belt Projects - Yunnan Sayu River Basin Rural Water Pollution Management and Eco-compensation Demonstration Project - Consulting Firm (5/543-901)	Chongqing Municipal Government, Dengzhou City Government, Huangshan Municipal Government, Ministry of Finance, National Development and	Joint venture between HJI Group Corporation (United States) and Beijing Hamoni Engineering Consulting Company Ltd (China)	8-Mar-19	528,350
	TA-8919 PRC: Hunan Xiangjiang River Watershed Existing Solid Waste Comprehensive Treatment (48443-	Reform Hunan Provincial			
China	003) TA-8491 PRC: Strengthening Urban Flood Management in Huainan Municipality - Huainan Urban Flood	Housing & Urban-Rural Dev't Dept. Huainan Municipal	HJI Group Corporation (United States)	21-Dec-16	519,259
China	Management Master Plan (46078-002) TA-9270 BHU: Enhancing Competitiveness of High-Value Agriculture and Artisan Products Value Chains	Govenment	GHD Pty Ltd (Australia) Joint venture between Ernst & Young LLP (India),	13-Jan-15	499,600
Bhutan	Consulting Services (50069-001)	Queen's Project Office Ministry of Environment	Handicrafts Association of Bhutan (Bhutan), and Tarayana Foundation (Bhutan) ANZDEC Limited (New Zealand) in association with	2-Nov-17	492,805
Mongolia	TA-8855 MON: Country Water Security Assessment - Consulting Firm (48060-001)	and Tourism Chongqing Municipal	Mongolia Water Forum Uskhelts (Mongolia)	8-Jul-15	490,075
China	TA-9811 PRC-Preparing Yangtze River Economic Belt Projects - Anhui Huangshan Xin'an River Ecological Protection and Green Development Project - Consulting Firm (50343-901)	Government, Dengzhou City Government, Huangshan Municipal Government, Ministry of Finance, National Development and Reform	SIET Company Limited (China)	19·Nov-18	489,500
China	TA-9369 PRC: Support to Public Finance and Finance Sector Reform in Henan Province (51015-001)	Finance Department Henan Province	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with NAREE Consulting Limited (China)	2-Apr-18	487,863
Regional	TA-8163 REG: Implementing the Greater Mekong Subregion Core Agriculture Support Program (Phase 2) - Nitrogen Assessment and Baseline Study (39542-022)	Asian Development Bank	Accent Environmental Pty Ltd (Australia) in association with ESL Co., Ltd (Lao People's Democratic Republic) and Soil Systems Australia (Australia)	16-Apr-15	474,942
Tajikistan	TA-19288 TAF. Achieving Food Security through Climate Resilience Dairy Value Chain Development (Formerly-Improved Food Security through Climate Resilient Technologies & Value Chain Development (Formerly-Agricultural Value Chain Project) - Achieving Food Security through Climate Resilience Dairy Value Chain Development - Implementation Consultant (49376-60).	Ministry of Agriculture	Joint venture between Agriconsulting Europe SA (Belgium) and BARS Consulting Ltd (Tajikistan)	24-Mar-17	472,030
China	TA-9311 PRC: Preparing Yangtze River Economic Belt Projects - Proposed Henan Dengzhou Ecological Protection and Integrated Rehabilitation Project - Consulting Firm (50343-001)	Chongqing Municipal Government, Dengzhou City Government, Huangshan Municipal Government, Ministry of Finance, National Development and Reform	WSP Hong Kong Ltd. (Hong Kong, China) in association with Halcrow (Chongqing) Engineering Consulting Co., Ltd. (China)	19-Nov-18	465,270
Regional	TA-7987 REG: Core Environment Program and Biodiversity Conservation Corridors Initiative in the Greater Mekong Subregion, Phase 2 - Strengthening Multisectoral Planning Process (44323-012)	Asian Development Bank	Institute for Social and Environmental Transition (United States) in association with US Army Corps of Engineers - Institute for Water Resources (United States)	18-Feb-15	454,137
China	TA-9311 PRC: Preparing Yangtze River Economic Belt Projects · Yangtze River Green Ecological Corridor Comprehensive Agriculture Development Project (Consulting Firm) (50343-001)	Chongqing Municipal Government, Ministry of Finance, National Development and Reform Commission, State Office for Comprehensive Agricultural Devt,	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with NAREE Consulting Limited (China)	21-Jun-17	449,980
Afghanistan	TA-9366 AFG: Preparing the Horticulture Value Chain Development Sector Project - 01 Preparing the Project Investment Feasibility Study (IFS) (51039-001)	Ministry of Finance	Landell Mills Limited (United Kingdom) in association with Landell Mills International Limited (Ireland) and Landell Mills Ltd Afghanistan (Afghanistan)	27-Dec-17	449,980
Nepal	TA-7984 NEP Mainstreaming Climate Change Risk Management in Development - District Training (Phase 2) (44168-012)	Ministry of Agricultural Development, Ministry of Science, Technology and Environment	Joint venture between Rupantaran Nepal (Nepal), National Association of VDCs in Nepal (Nepal), Nepal Forum of Environmental Journalists (Nepal), and SAMUHIK ABHIYAN (Nepal)	17-Jul-15	442,039
China	TA·9369 PRC: Support to Public Finance and Finance Sector Reform in Henan Province - Component 1 (51015-001)	Finance Department Henan Province	Energy and Environmental Development Research Center (China)	7-Jun-18	438,121
Pakistan	TA-8578 PAK: Punjab Basmati Rice Value Chain (47166-001) TA-9218 REG: Investment Assessment and Application of High-Level Technology for Food Security in Asia	Punjab Agricultural Research Board	International Rice Research Institute (Philippines)	6-Feb-15	437,000
Regional Regional	and the Pacific (50058-001) TA-6390 REG: Transboundary Animal Disease Control for Poverty Reduction in the Greater Mekong	Asian Development Bank Asian Development Bank	International Food Policy Research Institute (United States) Berkeley Economic Advising and Research (United States)	22-Mar-17 23-Jun-15	413,653 405,800
China	Subregion - Cross-Border Trade: Livestock Identification and Traceability System (LITS) (30002-012) TA-9219 PRC: Study on Natural Resource Asset Appraisal and Management System for the National Key Ecological Function Zones (50004-001)	Ministry of Ecology and Environment former "Ministry of	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with BIOTOPE (France)	13-Sep-17	399,959
China	TA-9480 PRC: Improving ecological protection and poverty alleviation outcomes of the rare-earth sector in	Environmental Protection" Jiangxi Committee of the Chinese People's	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in	7-May-18	399,300
China	Jiangxi · 1 (31013-001) TA-8965 PRC: Study on Green Transformation Guide for Resource-Based Regions of Shanxi Province (48470-	Political Consultative Conference (JPPCC) Shanxi Environmental	association with NAREE Consulting Limited (China) Mott MacDonald Limited (United Kingdom) in association	16-Mar-16	380,553
China	001) TA-9177 PRC: Remediation of Heavy Metal Contamination in Farmlands of Hunan Province (50007-001)	Protection Bureau Hunan Agriculture	with Mott MacDonald (Beijing) Limited (China) ESD China Limited (China)	16-Mar-16 18-Jul-17	380,553 379,880
Regional	TA-7753 REG: Strengthening Coastal and Marine Resources Management in the Coral Triangle of the Pacific	Committee Asian Development Bank	Conservation International Foundation (United States) in association with Fiji Locally Managed Marine Area Network	7-Oct-16	364,964
India	(Phase 2) FBJ 7755 Integrated Coastal Management in Ra Province, Fiji (43427-012) TA-9051 IND: Madhya Pradesh Irrigation Efficiency Investment Program - National Consulting Services (43571-001)	Water Resources Department Madhya	(Fiji) and Secretariat of the Pacific Community (France) WAPCOS Limited (India)	16-Mar-16	324,213
China	(48517001) TA-9310 PRC: Gansu Internet-Plus Based Socialized Agricultural Service System Development - Firm recruitment (50393-001)	Pradesh Gansu Provincial Government	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with NAREE Consulting Limited (China)	16-Jun-17	322,050
China	recruitment (0.0385/001) TA-9353 PRC: Mainstreaming Urban Climate Change Adaptation in the People's Republic of China (49318- 001)	Ministry of Housing and Urban-Rural	WSP Hong Kong Ltd. (Hong Kong, China)	4-Jun-18	320,933
China	A-9616 PRC: Policy Research on Ecological Protection and Rural Vitalization for Supporting Green Development in the Yangtze River Economic Belt - Public-Private Financing Mechanism for Chishui	Development Guizhou Provincial Finance Department	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with Shanghai Jumbo Consulting Co., Ltd.	30-Jan-19	311,290
Mongolia	Development in the langue tive recomme level 1 unite-1 trade Financing sectionism of Chishul Watershed Protection (Subproject 1) (52)94-002) TA-9233 MON: Conservation of Forest Genetic Resources (50012-001)	(GFD) Ministry of Environment	(China) Monconsult Ltd (Mongolia)	22-Mar-17	307,000
gornt		and Tourism		22 Mai 17	577,000

	I		Joint venture between NAREE International Limited (Hong		
China	TA-9550 PRC: Shanxi TVET Development Demonstration · Consulting Firm (International) for Project Design, Due Diligence, and Advance Procurement Actions (51382-002)	Xinzhou Municipal Government	Kong, China) and Training And Technology Transfer Ltd (New Zealand)	14-Dec-18	304,580
Mongolia	TA-8802 MON: Strategic Planning for Peatlands · Consulting Firm (48062-002)	and Tourism	Wetlands International (Netherlands) in association with Institute of Botany and Landscape Ecology Greifwald (Germany), Institute of Botany, Mongolian Academy of Sciences (Mongolia), MonMap Co.LTD (Mongolia), and Sh.Tsegmid, Institute of Geography, Mongolian Academy of Sciences (Mongolia)	17-Aug-15	296,000
Regional	TA-6498 REG: Knowledge and Innovation Support for ADB's Water Financing Program · Myanmar Dry Zone Study (42384-012)	Asian Development Bank	HaskoningDHV Nederland B.V. (Netherlands) in association with Deltares (Netherlands)	6-Jan-16	291,804
Regional	TA-9348 REG: Strengthening Women's Resilience to Climate Change and Disaster Risk in Asia and the Pacific - Green Jobs Demonstration Subproject (50042-001)	Asian Development Bank	Habitat for Humanity Fiji (Fiji)	9-Feb-18	291,784
Regional	TA-8311 REG: International Consulting Firm (Smart Grid Technologies and Implications for Inclusive Development in Bangladesh) (44098-025)	Asian Development Bank	The University of Melbourne (Australia)	8-Nov-18	287,800
Viet Nam	TA-9355 VIE: Enhancing Agricultural Competitiveness in Viet Nam · Value Chain Analysis (50134-001)	Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development	Joint venture between ASEAN Development and Management Consulting Ltd (Viet Nam) and Vietnam Market Analysis and Forecast Joint Stock Company (Viet Nam) in association with IDRG Consultancy Services (India)	29-Jun-18	284,214
China	TA-9195 PRC: Research on Innovative Mechanism for Open Agricultural Investment (50005-001)	Ministry of Agriculture	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with NAREE Consulting Limited (China)	12-Jan-17	279,828
Regional	TA-6498 REG: Knowledge and Innovation Support for ADB's Water Financing Program: Water Food-Energy Nexus (42384-012)	Asian Development Bank	International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis (Austria)	11-Feb-15	279,793
China	TA-8975 PRC: Beijing-Tianjin-Hebei Regional Air Pollution Control · 1 Consulting Firm (49205·001)	BTH Air Pollution Coordination Group	NAREE Consulting Limited (China)	19-May-16	278,725
Regional	TA-6521 REG: Accelerating the Implementation of the Core Agriculture Support Program - Remote Sensing Consultant (39542-012)	Asian Development Bank	Remote Sensing Technology Center of Japan (Japan)	30-Mar-15	268,347
China	TA-8715 PRC: Country Water Assessment · Consulting Firm (48058-001)	Ministry of Water Resources	General Institute of Water Resources and Hydropower Planning and Design (China)	15-May-15	258,332
Regional	TA-9218 REG: Agriculture Market Specialist (50058-001)	Asian Development Bank	MERCADOS CENTRALES DE ABASTECIMIENTO, S.A. (Spain)	29-Jan-18	254,358
Regional	TA-8570 REG: Support to Community-Based Disaster Risk Management in Southeast Asia (47228-001)	Asian Development Bank	Oxfam (United Kingdom)	15-Apr-16	248,100
Regional	TA-7987 REG: Core Environment Program and Biodiversity Conservation Corridors Initiative in the Greater Mekong Subregion, Phase 2 - Capacity Building for REDD+ Readiness (Vietnam) (44323-012)	Asian Development Bank	World Wide Fund for Nature (Viet Nam)	6-May-15	240,000
Regional	TA-7753 REG: Strengthening Coastal and Marine Resources Management in the Coral Triangle of the Pacific (Phase 2) · Development of the National Fisheries Strategy in Timor-Leste (43427-012)	Asian Development Bank	International Center for Living Aquatic Resources Management (Malaysia)	25-May-18	235,103
China	TA-8962 PRC: Study on Building Ecological Security System for the National Core Grain Growing Area of Henan Province · 01 Recruitment of Consulting Firm (48471-001)	Henan Provincial Forestry Department	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with NAREE Consulting Limited (China)	7-Dec-15	226,544
China	TA-8875 PRC: Beijing-Tianjin-Hebei Regional Air Pollution Control · National Firm (49205-001)	BTH Air Pollution Coordination Group	Joint venture between Beijing Municipal Research Institute of Environmental Protection (China), Institute of Geographic Sciences and Natural Resources Research, CAS (China), and Rural Energy&Environment Agency (China)	19-Oct-16	210,000
Regional	TA-6498 REG: Knowledge and Innovation Support for ADB's Water Financing Program · IFM-P2 IFM· India · Package 2 (42384-012)	Asian Development Bank	Deltares (Netherlands) in association with RMSI Private Limited (India)	25-Jun-15	206,690
Indonesia	TA-7843 INO: Urban Sanitation and Rural Infrastructure Support to PNPM Mandiri Project · Impact Evaluation of Urban Sanitatio and Rural Infrastructure Project (43255-013)	Directorate General of Human Settlements,MOPW	Intersys Kelola Maju (Indonesia)	29-Jun-15	202,003
Nepal	TA·8847 NEP: Enhancing Portfolio Performance - Capacity Building (48339-001)	Ministry of Finance	Nepal Administrative Staff College (Nepal)	12-Nov-15	200,735

3.2 Education

Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
Nepal	TA-9215 NEP: Supporting School Sector Development Plan · Program Management, Coordination and Technical Support Team (49424-001)	Ministry of Education	British Council (Education) (United Kingdom) in association with Building Design Authority (Nepal) and METCON Consultants (Nepal)	14-Jan-19	3,299,562
Indonesia	TA·8358 INO: Minimum Service Standards Capacity Development Program · Advocacy and Awareness Firm (47013·001)	Directorate General of Basic Education	PT Komunikasi Kinerja (Indonesia)	18-May-15	1,680,743
India	TA·8760 IND: Supporting Kerala's Additional Skill Acquisition Program in Post-Basic Education · 1 Firm (47334-002)	Department of Higher Education, Government of Kerala	Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India)	30-Apr-15	1,385,022
Indonesia	TA·7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership · ACDP 023 · Support for Mother Tongue Based, Multi-Lingual Education (MTB·MLE) for Schools in Rural and Remote Areas of Papua (43273-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Trans Intra Asia (Pt) (Indonesia) in association with SIL International - Indonesia (Indonesia)	12-Mar-15	1,070,000
Regional	TA-9111 REG: Strengthening Developing Member Countries' Capacity in Elderly Care · Firm for Strengthening Developing Member Countries' Capacity in Elderly Care (49277-001)	Asian Development Bank	HelpAge International (United Kingdom)	23*Nov*16	1,022,543
India	TA·8799 IND: Supporting Public-Private Partnerships for Infrastructure Development · Technical Advisory and Project Management (48230-001)	Department of Economic Affairs	IPE Global Limited (India)	29*Feb*16	1,006,546
Regional	TA-9017 REG: Unlocking Innovation for Development: Consolidating and Replicating Innovative Service Delivery Practices in Districts in Indonesia (49242-001)	Asian Development Bank	RTI International/International Development Group (United States)	13-May-16	976,138
Viet Nam	TA-8698 VIE: Second Secondary Education Sector Development · 1 Project Preparatory TA Consultants (47140-001)	Ministry of Education and Training	Project Management Group (Ireland) in association with Pacific Rim Innovation And Management Exponents, Inc. (Philippines)	17-Jun-15	966,154
Lao People's Democratic Republic	TA:9115 LAO: TA 9115 LAO: Strengthening Capacity to Develop the Employment Service System · 01 TA Implementation Consulting Firm (49332-001)	Ministry of Labor and Social Welfare	Training And Technology Transfer Ltd (New Zealand) in association with Lao Consulting Group Ltd. (Lao People's Democratic Republic)	17-Mar-17	950,000
India	TA-8626 IND: Capacity Building of the National Skill Development Agency (Firm) (46461-001)	Department of Economic Affairs	KPMG Advisory Services Private Limited (India)	30-Apr-15	908,155
Indonesia	TA-7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership - ACDP 51: Curriculum Reform (43273-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Australian Council for Educational Research Ltd (Australia)	23°Nov°16	896,855
Indonesia	TA-7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership · Operational Management Team · Phase IV (43973-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	PT Tesaputra Adiguna (Indonesia)	4°Feb°16	865,419
Mongolia	TA:8850 MON: Ensuring Inclusiveness and Service Delivery for Persons with Disabilities · Consulting Firm (48076:001)	Ministry of Labor and Social Protection	Oxford Policy Management Limited (United Kingdom)	18-Dec-15	822,000
Indonesia	TA-7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership · ACDP 29 · Support to the Assesment Center (Puspendik) for Improvements to the National exams, the Indonesia National Assessment Program (INAP) and School Level Assessment (4827-91012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Cambridge Education Ltd (Subsidiary of Mott Macdonald Limited) (United Kingdom) in association with Australian Council for Educational Research Ltd (Australia)	5-Feb-15	819,450
Armenia	TA-8958 ARM: Seismic Safety Improvement Program (49078-001)	Ministry of Territorial Administration and Emergency Situations	IRD Engineering S.R.L. (Italy)	9-May-16	773,250
Indonesia	TA·7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership - ACDP 29a - Support to Assessment Center (Puspendik) Phase 2 (43273·012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Australian Council for Educational Research Ltd (Australia)	10-Jun-16	763,760
Indonesia	TA-7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership · ACDP 46 & 47: Skills Enhancement in Senior Secondary Madrasah and Developing Capacity of Pesantren (43273-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Trans Intra Asia (Pt) (Indonesia) in association with Departement of Statistics IPB (Indonesia), Institute of Public Administration of Canada (Canada), and SURVEY METER (Indonesia)	16-Sep-16	752,500
Indonesia	TA-7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership - ACDP 052 - Scoping Study: Public Private Partnerships in Basic and Secondary Education (43273-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Ernst & Young Advisory Pte Ltd (Singapore)	20-Dec-16	716,750
Cambodia	TA-9423 CAM: Skills for Competitiveness Project · 1 Project Preparation Firm Package (50394-001)	Ministry of Labor and Vocational Training	Joint venture between FCG International Ltd. (Finland) and Finnish Consulting Group Asia Pte. Ltd (Singapore) in association with TANCONS (Cambodia) Co., Ltd (Cambodia)	12-Mar-18	705,400
Regional	TA-9017 REG: Unlocking Innovation for Development · Scaling Up Innovative Urban Transport Operations (49242-001)	Asian Development Bank	Institute for Transportation and Development Policy (United States)	24-Oct-16	697,518
Regional	TA-9017 REG: Unlocking Innovation for Development · Scaling Up Innovative Road Safety Operations (49242-	Asian Development Bank	International Road Assessment Programme (United Kingdom)	25-Oct-16	681,925
Mongolia	TA-8831 MON: Education Sector Development · Addressing School Factors That Affect Access to Quality Education · Consulting Firm (49020-001)	Ministry of Education, Culture, Science & Sports	Maxwell Stamp Limited (Bangladesh) in association with International Development Center Of Japan (Japan) and MEC LLC (Mongolia)	9-Dec-15	680,500
Timor [.] Leste	TA-9006 TIM: Policy and Planning for Skills Development in Secondary Education - 1 (49178-001)	Ministry of Education	Joint venture between E.Gen Consultants Ltd. (Bangladesh) and HRD Consulting Korea (Korea, Republic of) in association with Development Planners & Consultants Group (Bangladesh), Inno-Change International Consultants, Inc. (Philippines), and Sentru Dezenvolvimentu Rekursu Aprendizajen-Learning Resource Development Centre (Timor-Leste)	7-Nov-16	676,575
Cambodia	TA-8573 CAM: Strengthening Secondary Education and Teaching of Math and Science - 3 TA Implementation Team (Firm) (47136-002)	Ministry of Education, Youth and Sport	Pacific Rim Innovation And Management Exponents, Inc. (Philippines) in association with CADTIS-Consultant., Co. Ltd (Cambodia) and International Development Center Of Japan (Japan)	3-Sep-15	670,395
Indonesia	TA-7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership · ACDP 40 · Strategies for Improving Basic Education School/Madrasah Effectiveness in Nusa Tenggara Timur (43273-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Mott MacDonald Limited (United Kingdom) in association with Cambridge Education Ltd (Subsidiary of Mott Macdonald Limited) (United Kingdom) and Mott MacDonald Indonesia (Indonesia)	8-Feb-16	639,040

Uzbekistan	TA-9256 UZB: Skills Strategies for Industrial Modernization and Inclusive Growth in Uzbekistan - International consulting firm (50025-001)	Ministry of Employment and Labor Relations	Joint venture between AARC Ltd (Ireland) and EduCluster Finland Ltd (Finland)	25-May-17	622,781
Kyrgyz Republic	TA-9212 KGZ: Skilling and Entrepreneurship for Inclusive Growth (formerly Education Reform) · Skilling and Entrepreneurship for Inclusive Growth (50024-001)	Ministry of Education and Science	GOPA mbH (Germany) in association with Elea Solutions, Inc (United States)	17-Mar-17	605,703
Indonesia	TA-7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership · ACDP 53: Support to Development of Infrastructure Public Private Partnerships in Higher Education (43273-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Ernst & Young Advisory Pte Ltd (Singapore)	20-Dec-16	575,553
Myanmar	TA·8385 MYA· Support for Post-Primary Education Development · 1 Secondary Education Curriculum Development Support (47177-001)	Ministry of Education	Maxwell Stamp Limited (Bangladesh) in association with Myanmar International Consultants Co. Ltd. (MMIC) (Myanmar) and Synergia · Consulting & Training (Myanmar)	31-Jan-17	566,600
Nepal	TA-9215 NEP: Supporting School Sector Development Plan · External Monitoring, Review and Evaluation Team (49424-001)	Ministry of Education	SOFRECO (Societe Francaise de Realisation d'Etudes et de Conseil) (France) in association with Full Bright Consultancy (Pvt.) Ltd. (Nepal)	21-Dec-18	493,865
Lao People's Democratic Republic	TA-8837 LAO: Second Strengthening Higher Education Project · IF1 Campus Design and Site Preparation Consulting Firm (48127-001)	Ministry of Education and Sports	Coelacanth and Associates (Japan) in association with A-Pro Consulting Sole Co., Ltd. (Lao People's Bemocratic Republic), Gaupa Lao Construction Company Limited (Lao People's Democratic Republic). Langdon Seah Vietnam Co., Ltd (Viet Nam), Lao Consulting Group Ltd. (Lao People's Democratic Republic). Marina Stankovic Architekten BDA (Germany), and iproplan Plannageseellschaft mbH (Germany).	29·Oct-15	460,000
Regional	TA-9017 REG: Unlocking Innovation for Development - Piloting the Graduation Approach in the Philippines (49242-001)		BRAC USA (United States)	2-Feb-17	450,000
Mongolia	TA-9216 MON: PPTA Consulting Firm - Sustaining Access to and Quality of Education During Economic Difficulties (50091-001)	Ministry of Education, Culture, Science & Sports	Joint venture between AARC Ltd (Ireland) and EduCluster Finland Ltd (Finland)	13-Feb-17	449,928
Solomon Islands	TA·8487 SOL: Information and Communication Technology for Better Education Services \cdot 2 Education ICT-Firm (47201-001)	Ministry of Finance and Treasury	Development Strategists International Consulting, Inc. (Philippines)	11-Aug-15	445,388
Regional	TA-8794 REG: Improving the Performance of Labor Markets in the Pacific · 03 Multi-disciplinary Team of Consultants (46154-001)	Asian Development Bank	International Labour Organization (Switzerland)	16-Jun-15	431,187
Bangladesh	TA-8085 BAN: AFR 2014 and 2015 (45317-001)	Ministry of Primary and Mass Education	Ernst & Young LLP (India)	13°May°15	418,020
Regional	TA-9097 REG: Improving the Quality of Basic Education in the North Pacific · TA1 (49456-901)	Department of Finance and Administration (Micronesia, Federated States of), Ministry of Finance (Marshall Islands)	Joint venture between Development Strategists International Consulting, Inc. (Philippines) and Pacific Resources for Education and Learning (United States)	8-Aug-16	401,888
Regional	TA-8549 REG: Implementing the Greater Mekong Subregion Human Resource Development Strategic Framework and Action Plan (Phase 2) · TVET Expertise (46071-001)	Asian Development Bank	Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) GmbH (Germany)	30·Jul-15	400,000
India	TA-9060 IND: Supporting Skill Development in Himachal Pradesh - Consulting Firm (49108-001)	Department of Planning, Govt of Himachal Pradesh	Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India)	15-Apr-16	399,994
Indonesia	TA-7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership - ACDP 030 - Support to Vocational Education Reform Strategy Development (43273-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Trans Intra Asia (Pt) (Indonesia) in association with Departement of Statistics IPB (Indonesia), Institute of Public Administration of Canada (Canada), and SURVEY METER (Indonesia)	23-Feb-17	396,385
Mongolia	TA-9375 MON: Strengthening Systems for Promoting Science, Technology, and Innovation - Consulting Firm I: Strengthening Legal and Policy Frameworks for Science, Technology, and Innovation (STI) (51123-001)	Ministry of Education, Culture, Science & Sports	Joint venture between NIRAS Finland Oy (Finland) and NIRAS (Denmark) in association with Monconsult Ltd (Mongolia)	7-Mar-18	395,000
Indonesia	TA·7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership - ACDP 33: Developing Strategy for Quality Pre-Primary Education for All and Parenting Education for ECCE (43273-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Australian Council for Educational Research Ltd (Australia)	9-Dec-16	391,365
China	TA-9526 PRC: Consulting Firm for Designing and Conducting Studies on the Reform of Application-Oriented Undergraduate Programs · Accelerating the Reform of Application-Oriented Undergraduate Programs at Local Universities in Yunnan Province (50337-001)	Yunnan Provincial Department of Education	Maxwell Stamp Limited (Bangladesh)	24-Aug-18	390,640
China	TA-8996 PRC: Hebei Elderly Care Development Project · Consulting Firm (49028-001)	Hebei Provincial Government	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with Saiyo International (China)	22-Apr-16	377,570
China	TA-9096 PRC: Guangxi Modern Technical and Vocational Education and Training Development Program (49308-001)	Guangxi Education Department	AECOM Asia Company Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with AECOM Ltd. (China)	9-Dec-16	358,600
Indonesia	TA-7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership - ACDP 26 - Preparing Skilled and Highly Skilled Manpower for Indonesia's Modernizing Maritime Sector \ (43273-012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	Trans Intra Asia (Pt) (Indonesia) in association with Departement of Statistics IPB (Indonesia), Institute of Public Administration of Canada (Canada), and SURVEY METER (Indonesia)	22-Feb-17	355,000
Regional	TA-8552 REG: National Education Planning and Management · Education Sector Planning Experts (FIRM) (46505-001)	Department of Education (Micronesia, Federated States of), Ministry of Education (Marshall Islands)	Joint venture between Inno Change International Consultants, Inc. (Philippines) and DLSU-La Sallian Institute of Development and Educational Research (Philippines)	31-Aug-16	338,498
India	TA-8593 IND: Odisha Skills Development Project - Design of Odisha Skills Development Project (46462-002)	Department of Employment, Technical Education and Training, Government of Odisha	Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India) in association with IPE Global Private Limited (India)	6-Apr-15	323,075
China	TA-9381 PRC: Consulting Firm for TVET Capacity Development: Guangxi Modern Technical and Vocational Education and Training Development Program (49308-002)	Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region Govt (GZARG)	Joint venture between NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) and Training And Technology Transfer Ltd (New Zealand)	24·May·18	315,590
China	TA-8696 PRC: Guizhou Vocational Education Development Program - Firm (48101-001)	Guizhou Provincial Government (EA)	AECOM Asia Company Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with AECOM Ltd. (China)	15-Jan-15	291,788
Mongolia	TA-9376 MON: Supporting the Development of an Education Sector Master Plan · Consulting Firm (51103- 001)	Ministry of Education, Culture, Science & Sports	Joint venture between Inno Change International Consultants, Inc. (Philippines) and E.Gen Consultants Ltd. (Bangladesh) in association with Policy Analysis Institute NGO (Mongolia)	26-Apr-18	291,000
Indonesia	TA-9406 INO: Consulting Firm for Preparing the Advanced Knowledge and Skills for Inclusive Growth Project (50395-001)	Ministry of Research, Technology and Higher Education	Tetira International Consultants, P.T. (Indonesia)	2-Apr-18	282,248
China	TA-9589 PRC: Jiangxi Shangrao Early Childhood Education Demonstration Project · Consulting Firm for Project Design, Due Diligence, and Capacity Development (5143+002)	Shangrao Municipal Government	HJI Group Corporation (United States) in association with Beijing Hamoni Engineering Consulting Company Ltd (China) and Maxwell Stamp Limited (Bangladesh)	8-Mar-19	281,080
Nepal	TA-9215 NEP: Supporting School Sector Development Plan · Fiduciary Management Support Team (49424- 001)	Ministry of Education	N Bhattarai & Co., Chartered Accountants (Nepal)	10-Jul-18	280,200
Bhutan	TA·8712 BHU: Institutional Strengthening for Skills Development · International Consulting Firm/International Non-Government Organization (Project Implementation Support) (46175-001)	Ministry of Labour and Human Resources	Scope Global Pty Ltd (Australia) in association with Druk Associates (Bhutan)	11-Apr-16	255,568
Myanmar	TA-8398 MYA: Design of e-Governance Master Plan and Review of Information and Communication Technology Capacity in Academic Institutions. (47158-001)	Ministry of Communications & Information Technology, Ministry of Science and Technology	Uniphore Software Systems Pvt. Ltd. (India)	24-Mar-15	235,237
Regional	TA-8552 REG: National Education Planning and Management Education Sector Planning (FSM) (46505-001)	Department of Education (Micronesia, Federated States of), Ministry of Education (Marshall Islands)	Joint venture between Inno-Change International Consultants, Inc. (Philippines) and E.Gen Consultants Ltd. (Bangladesh)	22-Jan-19	220,000
Indonesia	TA·7554 INO: Analytical and Capacity Development Partnership · Operational Management Team (OMT) Phase 3 · Operational Management Team (OMT) Phase 3 (43273·012)	Ministry of Education and Culture	PT Tesaputra Adiguna (Indonesia)	1-Apr-15	211,120
Nepal	TA·8910 NEP: Earthquake Emergency Assistance Project · CQS·SDC·01 Survey & Design Consultant (49215-001)	Ministry of Finance	Joint venture between Innovative Createers Pvt. Ltd (Nepal) and Miyamoto International, Inc. (United States)	2-Aug-16	204,466
Regional	TA-8552 REG: National Education Planning and Management Education Sector Planning (RMI) (46505-001)	Department of Education (Micronesia, Federated States of), Ministry of Education (Marshall Islands)	Pacific Resources for Education and Learning (United States)	1-Feb-19	204,410

3.3 Energy

Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
	TA-9334 NEP: Strengthening the Capacity of the Energy Sector to Deliver Gender Equality and Social Inclusion Results - 1 Recruitment of GESI consulting firm (50059-002)	Nepal Electricity Authority (NEA)	Humanist Institute for Co-operation with developing countries (Netherlands) in association with Centre for Rural Technology, Nepal (Nepal), Practical Action Consulting Pvt. Ltd. (Nepal), and Ricardo-AEA Ltd. (United Kingdom)	17-Dec-18	1,762,331
	TA-9559 INO: Sustainable Infrastructure Assistance Program · Supporting Sustainable and Universal Electricity Access in Indonesia (Subproject 13) · Consulting Firm (46380-034)	Perseroan PT. Perusahaan Listrik Negara	Electricite De France (France) in association with Application Europienne De Technologies Et De Services (France)	4-Feb-19	773,280
_	TA-9569 MON: Energy Storage Option for Accelerating Renewable Energy Penetration (51282-001)	Ministry of Energy	Joint venture between Integration Environment & Energy Gmbh (Germany) and Granlund Oy (Finland) in association with Mon- Energy Consult LLC (Mongolia)	7-Nov-18	499,000
	TA-9455 IND: Enhancing Capacity of State Utilities in Preparing Energy Sector Projects · Firm · Electricity Distribution Network planning and Supporting Distribution Project implementation (51308-002)	The Ministry of Power	CRISIL Risk & Infrastructure Solutions Ltd. (India)	29-Oct-18	493,717
China	TA-9612 PRC: Study on the Road Map for Air Quality Improvement in Pilot Cities in Beijing Tianjin Hebei and Its Surrounding Areas · Consulting Firm (51420-001)	Ministry of Ecology and Environment former "Ministry of Environmental Protection"	Chinese Research Academy of Environmental Sciences (China)	26-Feb-19	342,756

3.4 Finance

		1	I		
Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
Regional	TA·9532 REG: Due Diligence and Capacity Development of Trade Finance Program Banks (Subproject 1) (37909-026)	Asian Development Bank	Business & Finance Consulting (BFC) GmbH (Switzerland)	5-Jul-18	3,078,108
Regional	TA-8886 REG: C-R-CDTA: Due Diligence and Capacity Development of Potential and Existing Trade Finance Program Banks (48914-001)	Asian Development Bank	Business & Finance Consulting (BFC) GmbH (Switzerland)	17-Apr-15	2,966,640
Regional	TA-8886 REG: Due Diligence and Capacity Development of Potential and Existing Trade Finance Program Banks (48914-001)	Asian Development Bank	Business & Finance Consulting (BFC) GmbH (Switzerland)	22-Apr-16	2,966,398
Regional	TA-9610 REG: Promoting Investments and Economic Growth in Central and West Asia, East Asia, and South Asia Subregions (52066-001)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between GDSI Limited (Ireland) and Pitcher Partners Accountants & Advisors WA Pty Ltd (Australia) in association with Bright Vision Consulting Services (Afghanistan)	17-Jan-19	2,110,091
Sri Lanka	TA·9080 SRI: Small and Medium: Sized Enterprises Line of Credit Project · Firm 2 · 2 Evaluation, Research and Communication (49273·001)	Ministry of Finance and Mass Media, People's Bank	Enclude BV (Netherlands) in association with Development Facilitators (Pvt) Limited (Sri Lanka)	8-Jan-19	1,440,170
Sri Lanka	TA-9090 SRI: Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises Line of Credit Project · 02 Component 2: Capacity of SMEs in Targeted Clusters for Accessing Financial Services Enhanced and International Competitiveness of ICT/BPO Cluster Strengthened (49273-001)	Ministry of Finance and Mass Media	Pricewaterhousecoopers · Sri Lanka (Sri Lanka) in association with Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India)	1-Jul-16	1,351,739
Mongolia	TA-9320 MON: Banking Sector Rehabilitation and Financial Stability Strengthening Program · Consulting Firm (51054-001)	Ministry of Finance (formerly Ministry of Finance and Economy)	Joint venture between Korea Asset Management Corporation (Korea, Republic of) and FINANCIAL ACCESS CAPITAL PARTNERS B.V. (Netherlands)	11-Oct-17	1,259,000
Philippines	TA-8984 PHI: Support for the Nationwide Rollout of JobStart Philippines - JobStart Rollout (49117-001)	Department of Labor and Employment	Scope Global Pty Ltd (Australia)	29-Apr-16	1,239,774
Azerbaijan	TA-9259 AZE: Improving Public Sector Efficiency (50145-001)	Ministry of Finance	Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India) in association with PricewaterhouseCoopers Azerbaijan (Azerbaijan)	16-May-17	1,156,971
Regional	TA-8812 REG: Enhanced Use of Disaster Risk Information for Decision Making in Southeast Asia - Output 5- City disaster insurance pool (48264-001)	Asian Development Bank	Risk Management Solutions (United States) in association with	11*Sep*17	965,430
Regional	TA-8240 REG: Supporting Regional Project Development for Association of Southeast Asian Nations Connectivity: Technical and Commercial Advisory Services for the Development of A Utility Scale Solar PV Park in Cambodia (Consulting Firm) (46309-901)	Asian Development Bank	and Financial Advisory Inc. (United States), and Young Development Research & Consulting Co.; Ltd (Cambodia)	15-Dec-17	800,000
Uzbekistan	TA-9322 UZB: Affordable Rural Housing Program · 01 Consulting firm for DLI verification (50022-002)	Ministry of Economy	AARC Ltd (Ireland) in association with AYKAN-INVEST Co. LTD (Uzbekistan)	3-Aug-18	799,968
Cambodia	TA-8502 CAM: Extending Financial Inclusion (44263-012)	National Bank of Cambodia	Guinness Gallagher International Pte. Ltd. (Singapore)	15-Sep-15	773,700
Sri Lanka	TA-9213 SRI: Capital Market Development Program · 4 Consulting Firm 1 (49365-002)	Ministry of Finance and Mass Media	Intl. Securities Consultancy Ltd. (The) (Hong Kong, China)	13·Mar·17	748,100
Bangladesh	TA-8994 BAN: Third Capital Market Development Program - Firm Consulting Firm (45253-002)	Bank and Financial Institutions Division MOF	E.Gen Consultants Ltd. (Bangladesh) in association with Actuarial Regulatory & Tax Advisors Limited (United Kingdom) and Devpar Financial Consulting Limited (Canada) BASIX Consulting and Technology Services Limited (India) in	28-Oct-16	650,298
India	TA-9133 IND: Strengthening Financial Inclusion Through Responsible Finance Practices (49324-001)	Asian Development Bank Ministry of Finance	BASIA Consuiting and Technology Services Limited (India) in association with Ankuram Social Ventures Private Limited (India)	21-Dec-16	615,390
Mongolia	TA·9000 MON: Supporting the Credit Guarantee System for Economic Diversification and Employment Project (48015-002)	(formerly Ministry of Finance and Economy)	Devpar Financial Consulting Limited (Canada)	18-May-16	606,447
India	TA-9187 IND: Solar Rooftop Investment Program · Consultant firm for Capacity Development (49419-001)	Punjab National Bank	Joint venture between KPMG Advisory Services Private Limited (India) and Idam Infrastructure Advisory Private Limited (India) in association with First Green Consulting Pvt Ltd (India) and ON PURPOSE (India)	19-Dec-18	589,074
Regional	TA-9067 REG: Promoting Financial Inclusion through Financial Technology (49418-001) TA-8378 REG: Pacific Private Sector Development Initiative, Phase III · Company, Incorporated Societies and		Oliver Wyman Pte Ltd (Singapore)	3-Jun-16	550,000
Regional	Personal Property Securities Electronic Registry Cook Islands (46510-001)	Asian Development Bank Ministry of Finance and Planning, Ministry of	Paradigm Applications LLC (United States) Joint venture between Intl. Securities Consultancy Ltd. (The)	20-Nov-18	540,960
Sri Lanka	TA-9105 SRI: Capital Market Development - 1 Consulting Firm (49365-001)	National Policies and Economics Affairs	(Hong Kong, China) and KPMG (Sri Lanka) Maxwell Stamp Limited (Bangladesh) in association with BDO	3-Jun-16	500,000
Azerbaijan	TA-9658 AZE: Support for the Development of Non-Bank Finance and Alternative Financial Instruments to Develop Economic Diversification (52305-001)	Financial Market Supervisory Authority	Azerbaijan LLC (Azerbaijan) and GBRW Limited (United Kingdom)	27-Feb-19	499,990
Γhailand	TA·9010 THA: Strengthening Specialized and Semi-Formal Financial Institutions to Support Financial Inclusion (49163-001)	Fiscal Policy Office	AFC Consultants International GmbH (Germany) in association with Akademie Deutscher Genossenschaften (Germany)	7-Jul-16	475,000
Regional	TA·8811 REG: Promoting Capacity Building in Financial Institutions in Emerging Countries in South Asia (48910-001)	Asian Development Bank	Frankfurt School Of Finance & Management (Germany)	13-Oct-16	456,307
Sri Lanka	TA-9102 SRI: Mobilizing Finance for Sri Lanka · 1 Mobilizing Finance for Sri Lanka (49426-001)	Department of Development Finance, Ministry of Plantation Industries (MPI)	York Street Partners (Pvt) Ltd. (Sri Lanka) in association with D. Capital Partners Limited (United Kingdom)	11-Oct-16	454,696
Sri Lanka	TA·9080 SRI: Small and Medium·Sized Enterprises Line of Credit Project · 01 Component 1: Innovative Financing Schemes Developed (49273·001)	Ministry of Finance and Mass Media	Joint venture between KPMG (Sri Lanka) and KPMG (Registered) (India)	23-Feb-16	436,766
Mongolia	TA-8544 MON: Additional Financing of Food and Nutrition Social Welfare Project · CS-01 Social Protection Advisory Firm (42322-023)	Ministry of Labor and Social Protection	Training And Technology Transfer Ltd (New Zealand) in association with Development Pathways (United Kingdom), MCDS Consultancy (Mongolia), and Ochir Consulting Ltd (Mongolia)	27-Jan-15	425,000
Sri Lanka	TA-9080 SRI: Small and Medium Sized Enterprises Line of Credit Project · Firm 1 Learning and Development Specialists (49273-001)	Ministry of Finance and Mass Media, People's	Pricewaterhousecoopers · Sri Lanka (Sri Lanka)	11-Dec-18	390,098
Pakistan		Bank Ministry of Finance, Revenue and Economic	International Financial Consulting Ltd. (Canada)	11-Jan-19	383,516
Cambodia	TA-8317 CAM: Public-Private Partnership Development Project - TA Implementation Consultants (46229-001)	Affairs Ministry of Economy and Finance	CRISIL Risk & Infrastructure Solutions Ltd. (India) in association with SBK Research and Development (Cambodia)	5-Aug-16	380,000
Regional	TA-8378 REG: Pacific Private Sector Development Initiative, Phase III · Multiple Business Entity Registry for Solomon Islands (46510-001)		Foster Moore (New Zealand)	8-Jun-15	376,155
Sri Lanka	for Solomon Islands (46510-001) TA-9213 SRI: Capital Market Development Program - 5 Consulting Firm 2 (49365-002)	Ministry of Finance and Mass Media	Aries Group, Ltd. (The) (United States)	28-Apr-17	350,718
Bhutan	TA-8901 BHU: Strengthening Economic Management Program II - 3 Enhancing Credit Information Bureau in	Department of Public	DUN & BRADSTREET (ASIA PACIFIC) PTE LTD (Singapore)	23-Feb-16	349,303
Bhutan	Bhutan (46371-002) TA-8901 BHU: Supporting Strengthening Economic Management Program II · 1 Consulting Firm · Supporting	Accounts Department of Public	Ernst & Young LLP (India)	14-Oct-15	335,850
China	Implementation of SEMP II (46371-002) TA-9039 PRC: Promotion of Environmentally Sustainable Infrastructure Investment in Asia and the Pacific - Environmental Management Consulting Firm (48472-001)	Accounts Ministry of Ecology and Environment former "Ministry of Environmental	HJI Group Corporation (United States)	23*Nov-16	323,760
Uzbekistan	TA-9128 UZB: Small Business Finance Project (Davr Bank and Ipak Yuli Bank) · 1A Training Program to Develop the Skills of PFI Officers (42007-018)	Protection" Ministry of Finance	Business & Finance Consulting (BFC) GmbH (Switzerland) in association with OpenCBS (Hong Kong, China)	30-Apr-18	313,716
Regional	TA-8607 REG: Promoting Financial Inclusion and Stability in ADB's Transition Member Countries (Valuation Expert) (47938-012)	Asian Development Bank, Finca Universal Credit Organization Closed Joint Stock	PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP (United Kingdom)	6-Apr-18	297,500
Regional	TA-8812 REG: Enhanced Use of Disaster Risk Information for Decision Making in Southeast Asia · ASEAN Component (48261-001)	Company (Armenia) Asian Development Bank	ICEM Asia Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with Philkoei International, Inc. (Philippines)	28-Apr-17	296,458
Regional	TA-8378 REG: Pacific Private Sector Development Initiative, Phase III - Personal Property Securities	Asian Development Bank	Finikoei international, inc. (Finippines)	18-Sep-18	280,289
Myanmar	Registry for Reserve Bank of Fiji (46510-001) TA-9324 MYA: Strengthening the Business Climate · Firm 1 Investment Policy Consulting Firm (50173-001)	Ministry of Planning and Finance		26-Jan-18	258,170
Regional	TA-9078 REG: Business Development and Implementation Support for Non Sovereign Operations · Water and Sanitation, Microfinace · India: Microfinancing Sanitation: Performance Based contract (50036-001)	Asian Development Bank		4-Nov-16	250,000
Regional	and Sanitation, Microfinace 'India: Microfinancing Sanitation: Performance based contract (30036/001) TA-9364 REG: Strengthening Financial Sector Operations in Asia and the Pacific (50374/001) TA-9340 REG: Supporting Finance Sector and Private Sector Development in the Pacific 'Software		TRPC Pte Ltd (Singapore)	1-Oct-18	247,844
Regional	1A*93-0 REG. Supporting Finance Sector and Frivate Sector Development in the Facine's Software Developer for Customer Due Diligence (50396-001) TA*8214 REG: Implementing Frudential Standards in Islamic Finance · E-module and Information	Asian Development Bank		1-Mar-19	238,484
Regional	TA-8240 REG: Supporting Regional Project Development for Association of Southeast Asian Nations		Intuition Publishing Ltd (Ireland)	16-Feb-15	238,160
Regional	TA 0.20 MAN Supporting Regional Topic Development of Association of Southeast Asian Nations Connectivity - Study on NSCR-South Line (PNR South) (46309-001) TA-8544 MON: Additional Financing of Food and Nutrition Social Welfare Project - Updating the Population	Asian Development Bank Ministry of Labor and	Oriental Consultants Global Co., Ltd. (Japan)	7-Nov-16	230,820
Mongolia	Development, Employment and Social Protection Strategy (42322-023)	Social Protection	Erdem Partners (Mongolia)	5-Nov-18	202,000

3.5 Health

Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
Regional	TA-8898 REG: Regional Capacity Development for Strengthening Resilience to Climate Change in the Health Sector in the Greater Mskong Subregion (formerly Mitigating Human Impact of Climate Change) - TA Implementation Team (4714-3001)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between Conseil Sante S.A. (France) and SOFRECO (Societe Francaise de Realisation d'Études et de Conseil) (France) in association with ASEAN Development and Management Consulting Ltd (Viet Nam)	29-Dec-15	2,746,952
Regional	TA-8763 RRG: Results for Malaria Elimination and Control of Communicable Disease Threats in Asia and the Pacific · Collaboration with CoRE in Singapore under the TA Results for Malaria Control in Asia and the Pacific (RECAP) to strengthen the capability of NMRAs in the GMS (48001-001)	Asian Development Bank	Duke NUS Graduate Medical School Singapore (Singapore)	5-Oct-15	2,041,582
Lao People's Democratic Republic	TA·9190 LAO: Strengthening Capacity for Health Sector Governance Reforms · International Consulting Firm (47137-004)	Ministry of Health	Pacific Rim Innovation And Management Exponents, Inc. (Philippines)	22-Nov-16	1,620,000
Regional	TA·8959 REG: Malaria and Communicable Diseases Control in the Greater Mekong Subregion · F1 F1 Malaria Surveillance and Laboratory Quality Assurance (Myanmar) (48446-001)	Asian Development Bank	University Research Co., LLC (United States)	11-May-16	1,349,588
India	TA·8899 IND· Supporting National Urban Health Mission · Firm (47354-003)	Ministry of Health and Family Welfare	Joint venture between Conseil Sante S.A. (France) and Sutra Consulting Private Ltd. (India) in association with Institute of Health Management, Pachod (India), Prognosis Management & Research Consultants Pvt. Ltd. (India), and Urban Health Resource Centre (India)	7-Jul-16	1,287,266
Viet Nam	TA·9221 VIE: Strengthening the Policy and Institutional Framework of Social Health Insurance · F1 Strengthening the Policy and Institutional Framework of Social Health Insurance (Firm) (50139-002)	Ministry of Health	Transformation and Change Management Consulting Co. Ltd (Viet Nam)	9-Jan-18	1,111,240
Regional	TA-8842 REG: Greater Mekong Subregion Health Security Project - PPTA Consultants (48118-001)	Asian Development Bank	Conseil Sante S.A. (France) in association with Mekong Economics Ltd. (Vietnam) (Viet Nam)	7-Jul-15	1,103,620
Regional	TA·8763 REG: RECAP Strengthening Funding for Malaria and other Communicable Disease Threats in Asia and the Pacific (48001-001)	Asian Development Bank	The Regents of the University of California, San Francisco (United States) in association with University of Oxford (United Kingdom)	23-Dec-15	994,975
Mongolia	TA·8970 MON: Improving Access to Health Services for Disadvantaged Groups Project · 01 PPTA Firm for Improving Access to Health Services for Disadvantaged Groups (49173-001)	Ministry of Health (formerly Ministry of Health and Sports)	management4health GmBh (Germany) in association with Klughammer GmbH (Germany)	21-Jun-16	797,000
Mongolia	TA·8967 MON: Improving Access to Affordable Medicines in Public Hospitals · 003 Medicines Procurement and Supply, and Regulatory Functions (49194-001)	Ministry of Health (formerly Ministry of Health and Sports)	Health Research For Action (Belgium) in association with Gerege Partners (Mongolia)	11-May-16	656,956
Mongolia	TA-9386 MON: Consultant Firm for Health Policy, Planning and Capacity Building · CS01 Health Policy, Planning and Capacity Building (51134-001)	Ministry of Health (formerly Ministry of Health and Sports)	Conseil Sante S.A. (France) in association with Independent Research Institute of Mongolia (Mongolia)	19-Apr-18	623,445
Regional	TA-8763 REG: RECAP Post-Market Surveillance Tools Expert (48001-001)	Asian Development Bank	University of Oxford (United Kingdom)	18-Jul-16	618,546
Regional	TA·8959 REG: Malaria and Communicable Diseases Control in the Greater Mekong Subregion · F2 Mobile and Migrant Populations (Myanmar) (48446-001)	Asian Development Bank	International Organization for Migration · Myanmar (Myanmar)	20-Apr-16	599,221
Regional	TA-8656 RRG: Malaria and Dengue Risk Mapping and Response Planning in the Greater Mekong Subregion - Support for Epidemiological Analysis and Formulation of Recommendations for National and Regional Surveillance Programs (47197-001)	Asian Development Bank	University of Oxford (United Kingdom)	8-Jul-15	587,790
Uzbekistan	TA-9148 UZB: Electronic Healthcare Development Project · International consulting firm (50190-001)	Ministry of Health	Joint venture between EPOS Health Management GmbH (Germany) and MEDICONSULT SDN. BHD (Malaysia)	19-Dec-16	583,271
Mongolia	TA-9037 MON: Strengthening Hospital Autonomy · Consulting Firm · 1 (49278-001)	Ministry of Health (formerly Ministry of Health and Sports)	GFA Consulting Group GmbH (Germany)	14-Jun-16	582,500
Tajikistan	TA-9498 TAJ: Inclusive Health Project: Project Design Preparation · Project Design Preparation (51010-001)	Ministry of Health and Social Protection of the Population of the Republic of Tajikistan	Joint venture between management4health GmBh (Germany) and Irfat-C LLC (Tajikistan)	30-Apr-18	571,801
Regional	TA-9295 REG: Systems Strengthening for Effective Coverage of New Vaccines in the Pacific • 01 Systems Strengthening for New Vaccines (50282-002)	Asian Development Bank	Murdoch Children's Research Institute (Australia)	11-Sep-17	563,140
India	TA·8577 IND: Supporting National Urban Health Mission · 1 Supporting National Urban Health Mission · Firm (47354·002)	Ministry of Health	Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India) in association with Center for Communication and Change India (India) and Population Foundation of India (India)	6-Feb-15	482,734
Myanmar	GRANT-9176 MYA: Greater Mekong Subregion Capacity Building for HIV/AIDs Prevention · 1.1C NGO Service Providers/Community Outreach (Phase 1) (46490-001)	Ministry of Health and Sports	International Organization for Migration · Myanmar (Myanmar)	5-Sep-17	432,602
Regional	TA·8959 REG: Mobile and Migrant Populations (Lao PDR) · F3 Mobile and Migrant Populations (Lao PDR) (48446-001)	Asian Development Bank	International Organization for Migration (Switzerland)	24-Jun-16	417,992
Bangladesh	TA-9152 BAN: Preparing Urban Primary Health Care Services Delivery Project · Additional Financing · Firm (42177-023)	Local Govt Div,Min of Local Govt Rural Devt & Coop	MEDICONSULT SDN. BHD (Malaysia) in association with Eusuf And Associates (Bangladesh)	3-Mar-17	416,214
Bhutan	TA-9352 BHU: Preparing Health Sector Development Project · PPTA Firm (51141-001)	Ministry of Health	Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India) in association with Phuensum Consulting Services (Bhutan)	10-Nov-17	401,152
Sri Lanka	TA-9399 SRI: Preparing the Health System Enhancement Project · Firm (51107-001)	Ministry of Health, Nutrition and Indigenous Medicine	Pricewaterhousecopers Pvt. Ltd. (India) in association with Pricewaterhousecopers · Sri Lanka (Sri Lanka)	10-Jan-18	393,970
Regional	TA·8959 REG: Mobile and Migrant Populations (Cambodia) · F4 Mobile and Migrant Populations (Cambodia) (48446·001)	Asian Development Bank	International Organization for Migration (Switzerland)	28-Jun-16	250,000

3.6 Industry and Trade

Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
GRANT-9145 IND: Supporting Microentrepreneurship for Women's Empowerment · 001 Managing Women's Economic Development (43158-012)	Department of Economic Affairs	Ernst & Young LLP (India)	8-Jun-16	2,333,337
TA-8732 REG: Enhancing Capacity of Sanitary and Phytosanitary Arrangements to Facilitate Trade in the Greater Mekong Subregion - 1 Technical Consultants for SPS Capacity Enhancement in GMS (46256-001)	Asian Development Bank	British Standards Institution (United Kingdom) in association with Mekong Economics Ltd. (Vietnam) (Viet Nam) and Project Management Group (Ireland)	17-Apr-15	1,749,910
TA-8949 IND: Supporting the Preparation and Implementation of the Comprehensive Integrated Master Plan for the Vizag Chennai Industrial Corridor (49110-002)	Asian Development Bank	SURBANA JURONG INFRASTRUCTURE PTE. LTD. (Singapore) in association with KPMG Advisory Services Private Limited (India)	21-Mar-16	1,499,997
TA-8674 REG: Trade and Transport Facilitation in the Pacific: Consulting Firm for Regional Transport Sector Study (46502-001)	Asian Development Bank	ICF Consulting Services Hong Kong Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with GHD Pty Ltd (Australia), ICF Consulting Services Limited (United Kingdom), and ICF SH&E, Inc. (United States)	23-Jun-16	1,403,718
TA-9090 REG: Second Greater Mekong Subregion Tourism Infrastructure for Inclusive Growth Project · 2 Preparing the Second GMS Tourism Infrastructure for Inclusive Growth Project (49387-001)	Asian Development Bank	Project Management International Limited (Ireland) in association with Eussia Limited (Hong Kong, China), Key Consultants (Cambodia) Ltd. (Cambodia), Lao Consulting Group Ltd. (Lao People's Democratic Republic), and Strategic Consultancy Company Limited (Viet Nam)	10-Nov-16	1,325,000
TA-9451 MON: Preparing the Aimag and Soum Centers Regional Development Investment Program (49430- 001)	Ministry of Construction and Urban Development	Joint venture between Groupe Huit S.A.S. (France) and SCE (France) in association with GlobalWorks International Corporation (United States) and NU (Mongolia)	18-Jul-18	1,319,000
TA-9446 IND: Supporting the Preparation of a Comprehensive Master Plan for the Chennai–Kanyakumari Industrial Corridor - Consulting Firm (51323-001)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India), NIPPON KOEI INDIA PVT. LTD. (India), and Nippon Koei Co., Ltd (Japan)	27-Sep-18	926,222
TA-8849 VIE: Support to Border Areas Development · 01 Preparation for Support to Border Areas Development Project (48189-001)	Ministry of Planning and Investment	Joint venture between CONTRANS AB (Sweden) and Transport Engineering Consultant Joint Stock Company No.2 (Viet Nam) in association with ASEAN Development and Management Consulting Ltd (Viet Nam)	22-Apr-15	759,100
TA-9031 IND: Supporting Rajasthan's Productive Clusters in the Delhi–Mumbai Industrial Corridor (49276-001)	Department of Industries, Government of Rajasthan	Joint venture between ECORYS Nederland BV (ECORYS-NEI) (Netherlands) and Ecorys India Pvt. Ltd. (India)	27-May-16	698,163
TA-9173 IND: Capacity Development for Industrial Corridor Management in Andhra Pradesh · Consulting Team (48434-005)	Department of Industries & Commerce, Government of Andhra Pradesh	Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India) in association with PricewaterhouseCoopers Consultants (Shenzhen) Limited, Shanghai Branch (China)	2-Aug-17	648,912
TA-9016 BHU: International NGO implementation team (48491-001)	National Commission for Women and Children (NCWC)	READ Global (United States)	15-May-16	643,368
TA-8785 REG: Mekong Business Initiative (MBI) - 157 Incubation Firm (48270-001)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between Rehoboth Business Incubator (Korea, Republic of) and Innovation Hub Investment Joint Stock Company (Viet Nam)	4-Apr-17	600,000
TA-8785 REG: Mekong Business Initiative (MBI) - 151 Legal Firm (48270-001)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between Frontier Law & Advisory Ltd. (Hong Kong, China), Marco Polo Studios · Vietnam Company Limited (Viet Nam), and RebelGroup International BV (Netherlands)	6-Apr-17	600,000
TA-9090 REG: Second Greater Mekong Subregion Tourism Infrastructure for Inclusive Growth Project - 3 Detailed Engineering Design Support (49387-001)	Asian Development Bank	Norconsult As (Norway) in association with CADTIS-Consultant., Co. Ltd (Cambodia), LAO-ASEAN ENGINEERING CONSULTANTS SOLE CO., LTD (Lao People's Democratic Republic), and Norconsult Management Services (Philippines), Inc. (Philippines)	31-May-18	580,000
TA·8708 BHU: South Asia Subregional Economic Cooperation Transport, Trade Facilitation and Logistics Project · PPTA Consultant (47284-001)	Department of Revenue and Customs, Department of Roads	Joint venture between Egis International (France) and Gyaltshen Consultancy (Bhutan)	3-Jun-15	521,827
TA-8651 MYA: Strengthening Institutions for a Better Investment Climate - Electronic Company Registry (47268-001)	Directorate of Investment and Company Administration, Ministry of National Planning and Economic Development	Paradigm Applications LLC (United States)	2-Nov-17	500,000
TA-8822 MON: Building Trade Policy Capacity: Formulating an International Trade Policy - International Trade Policy Development Firm (48267-001)	Ministry of Industry	ECORYS Nederland BV (ECORYS-NEI) (Netherlands)	14-Jul-15	429,160
TA-9421 MON: Ulaanbaatar Pro-Poor Urban Redevelopment Support System for Ger Areas · 1 (51270-001)	Ulaanbaatar Municipal Government	IPE Global Limited (India)	24-Apr-18	424,626
TA-8748 REG: Support for Implementing the Action Plan for Transport and Trade Facilitation in the Greater Mekong Subregion (Subproject 2) - ASEAN Customs Transit System (Output 1) (44174-032)	Asian Development Bank	Training And Technology Transfer Ltd (New Zealand) in association with IOS Partners, Inc. (United States)	6-Jan-17	420,600
TA-9036 PRC: Strategy for Liaoning North Yellow Sea Regional Cooperation and Development · Consulting Firm (48012-001)	Liaoning Provincial Financial Department	Berkeley Economic Advising and Research (United States)	22-Sep-16	398,400
TA-9241 PRC: Study on Gradual Rural-Urban Migration and Urban Settlements Development in Chuxiong Yi Autonomous Prefecture · Consulting Firm (49279-001)	Chuxiong Prefecture Bureau of Finance	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with NAREE Consulting Limited (China)	7-Apr-17	376,540
TA-9271 REG: Facilitating Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises Foreign Direct Investment Flows: An ASEAN+6 Case Study (50315-001)	Asian Development Bank	Mekong Economics (Hong Kong) (Hong Kong, China) in association with PT Kadence International (Indonesia)	31-Jul-17	360,081
TA-8559 ARM: Investment Promotion (47265-001)	Ministry of Economic Development and Investments	Ameria cjsc (Armenia) in association with Pragma Corporation (The) (United States)	7-Apr-15	206,000

3.7 Information and Technology

Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
TA-8884 REG: Applying Space-Based Technology and Information and Communication Technology to Strengthen Disaster Resilience - Main Consulting Firm (48333-001)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between Asian Institute Of Technology (Thailand), Asian Disaster Reduction Center (Japan), and Remote Sensing Technology Center of Japan (Japan)	16-Oct-15	1,131,976
TA-8540 REG: Pacific Information and Communication Technology Investment Planning and Capacity Development Facility · Technical Project Management Support (47114-001)	Asian Development Bank	IMPS-Resoucery, Inc (United States)	30-Jan-17	223,205

3.8 Multisector

Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific · Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) · KAZ #2 South Kazakhstan Road Network PPP Project (49407-005)	Asian Development Bank	ARC Developments International Pty Ltd (Australia) in association with Dornier Consulting GmbH (Germany) and Jones Day (United States)	24·Sep·18	1,703,455
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific · Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) · #1 TIM: Project Preparation for Dili SWM (49407-005)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between Finnish Consulting Group Asia Pte. Ltd (Singapore) and FCG International Ltd. (Finland) in association with OASIS, Sustainable Projects, Unipessoal, Lda (Timor-Leste) and RebelGroup International BV (Netherlands)	16-Aug-18	1,050,000
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific - Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) - INO #2 Project Screening and Selection: Project Definition (19407-005)	Asian Development Bank	PT PricewaterhouseCoopers Indonesia Advisory (Indonesia) in association with Mott MacDonald Singapore Pte Limited (Singapore)	8-Oct-18	1,017,130
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific - Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) - PMG 1 Expansion of PMIA (49407-005)	Asian Development Bank	L&B Worldwide Australia Pty Ltd (Australia) in association with Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu India LLP (India)	14-Jul-17	799,000
China	TA-8992 PRC: Heilongjiang Coal-Rich Cities Redevelopment Project (49021-001)	Heilongjiang Provincial Government	AECOM Asia Company Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with AECOM Ltd. (China)	27-May-16	796,364
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific · Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) · 1 PHI: Solid Waste Management PPP Project (Cebu) (49407-005)	Asian Development Bank	Mott MacDonald Singapore Pte Limited (Singapore) in association with Gatmaytan Yap Patacsil Gutierrez & Protacio (Philippines) and Pacific Rim Innovation And Management Exponents, Inc. (Philippines)	12-Jan-18	784,000
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific · Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) · AZE#2 Transaction Advisory (49407-005)	Asian Development Bank	IMC Worldwide Ltd. (United Kingdom) in association with GRATA Law Firm (Kazakhstan) and TigerLme Ltd (United Kingdom)	26-Oct-18	752,000
Regional	TA-9478 REG: ROLL OUT OF NEW ADB PROCUREMENT REFORMS AND CHANGE MANAGEMENT (49406-002)	Asian Development Bank	ArcBlue Consulting (Australia)	13-Aug-18	738,369
Regional	TA-8909 REG: Enhancing Public-Private Partnership Project Development through Support for ADB Transaction Advisory Services in Southeast Asia and the Pacific · Feasibility Study for Rampura Amulia Demra PPP Road Project (49151-001)	Asian Development Bank	MMM Group Limited (Canada)	13·Sep·16	640,500
Regional	TA-8909 REG: Technical Consultant · Karaganda University Hospital PPP (49151-001)	Asian Development Bank	Mott MacDonald Singapore Pte Limited (Singapore) in association with Mott MacDonald Limited (United Kingdom)	4-Dec-17	590,000
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific · Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) · 1 SOL: PPP Center of Excellence (§4047-005)	Asian Development Bank	Castalia (New Zealand) in association with DLA Piper Hong Kong (Hong Kong, China) and PLN AUSTRALIA PTY LTD (Australia)	9-Feb-18	559,691
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific · Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) · AZE#1 Project Preparation (49407-005)	Asian Development Bank	KPMG Ltd (Azerbaijan) in association with INVENTURE BUSINESS ADVISERS LLP (India) and J. SAGAR ASSOCIATES (India)	7-Sep-18	536,000
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific · Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) · # 1 SAM Electric Power Corporation (49407-005)	Asian Development Bank	Tetra Tech ES, Inc. (United States)	8-Nov-18	510,742
Regional	TA-8797 REG: Promoting Gender Equality and Women's Empowerment (Phase 2) · Benchmark Publication: Gender Equality and the SDGs in Asia and Pacific (48206-001)	Asian Development Bank	ZeroPoverty Solutions LLC (United States)	15-Apr-16	499,782
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific - Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) - 1 BHU: Capacity Building & Project Definition for Ministry of Finance (49407-005)	Asian Development Bank	RebelGroup International BV (Netherlands)	6-Apr-18	475,000
Regional	TA-8909 REG: Da Nang Technical Advisory Firm (49151-001)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between SWS Consulting Engineering S.r.I (Italy), Hydroplan Ingenieur Gesellschaft mbH (Germany), and International Engineering Consultant Joint Stock Company (INTECT) (Viet Nam)	18-Dec-17	422,000
Mongolia	TA-9201 MON: Gender-Responsive Sector and Local Development Policies and Actions (50093-001)	Ministry of Labor and Social Protection	The Development Horizons Foundation (Mongolia)	1-Mar-17	390,000
Regional	TA-9170 REG: Promoting Smart Systems in ADB's Future Cities Program · B Smart City Knowledge Development (49049-001)	Asian Development Bank	Overseas Environmental Cooperation Center, Japan (Japan)	26-Jan-17	370,090
China	TA-8938 PRC: Assessment of Higher Education System and Modes of Education in Higher Education Institutions · Firm for Assessment of Higher Education System and Modes of Education in Higher Education Institutions (49017-001)	Ministry of Education	Fujian Normal University (China)	29-Sep-16	358,016
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific · Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) · BAN: PPP Certification Program (49407-005)	Asian Development Bank	Foster Infrastructure Pty Ltd (Australia) in association with KNOWLEDGE INFRASTRUCTURE, S.L. (Spain)	9-Feb-17	348,000
Regional	TA-8909 REG: Enhancing Public-Private Partnership Project Development through Support for ADB Transaction Advisory Services in Southeast Asia and the Pacific (49151-001)	Asian Development Bank	AECOM Infrastructure & Environment UK Limited (United Kingdom)	21-Jun-16	274,300
Regional	TA-8909 REG: VIE: Da Nang Solid Waste Management Project Technical Advisory Firm (49151-001)	Asian Development Bank	Ove Arup & Partners Hong Kong Ltd. (United Kingdom) in association with Center For Environmental technology & Management (Viet Nam)	6-Jun-18	271,200
Regional	TA-9170 REG: Promoting Smart Systems in ADB's Future Cities Program · A Smart Infrastructure (49049-001)	Asian Development Bank	KPMG Services Pte Ltd (Singapore) in association with KPMG Advisory (Myanmar) Limited (Myanmar), KPMG Advisory	2-Mar-17	270,000
Regional	TA-9292 REG: Strengthening Project Preparation Capacity in Asia and the Pacific · Supporting Preparation of Infrastructure Projects with Private Sector Participation in Asia Pacific (Subproject 4) · #3 PHI IT Solutions and Services (49407-005)		Sustainable Infrastructure Foundation (Switzerland)	10-Aug-18	248,149
Regional	TA-8909 REG: Enhancing Public-Private Partnership Project Development through Support for ADB Transaction Advisory Services in Southeast Asia and the Pacific · Environment and Social Safeguards Consultant (Bangladesh) (49151-001)	Asian Development Bank	Environment Resource Management India Pvt. Ltd. (India)	28-Oct-16	204,915

3.9 Public Sector Management

Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
Indonesia	TA·8877 INO: Tax Revenue Administration Modernization and Policy Improvement in Local Governments (TRAMPIL) · Local Tax Administration, Business Process and IT Solutions Team (48294·001)	Directorate General Fiscal Balance	PT Cartenz Technology Indonesia (Indonesia)	17-Jan-17	1,799,081
Nepal	TA·8173 NEP: Strengthening Public Management Program · 02 Development of Municipal Administration and Revenue Administration System (MARS) (36172-063)	Ministry of Finance	Joint venture between Compunication Ltd (Finland) and Solutions Consultant Pvt. Ltd. (Nepal)	28-Jan-15	1,385,975
Indonesia	TA·8877 INO: Tax Revenue Administration Modernization Team - 01 Tax Revenue Administration Modernization Team (48294-001)	Directorate General Fiscal Balance	Institute for Economic and Social Research (LPEM FE UI) (Indonesia) in association with Georgia State University Research Foundation (United States)	11-Apr-16	1,075,000
Philippines	TA·8650 PHI: Strengthening Evaluation and Fiscal Cost Management of Public Private Partnerships · 1 PPP Project Evaluation Advisors (47230-001)	Department of Finance, National Economic & Development Authority	Castalia (New Zealand) in association with Lahmeyer IDP Consult Inc. (Philippines)	5-Feb-15	1,033,860
Regional	TA-9513 REG: Advancing Inclusive and Resilient Urban Development Targeted at the Urban Poor · Output 1: Country Studies (51325-001)	Asian Development Bank	International Institute for Environment and Development (United Kingdom)	17-Oct-18	968,626
Philippines	TA:8650 PHI: Strengthening Evaluation and Fiscal Cost Management of Public Private Partnerships · 2 Liability Management Advisory Firm (47230-001)	Department of Finance, National Economic & Development Authority	Castalia (New Zealand) in association with Lahmeyer IDP Consult Inc. (Philippines)	1-Oct-15	927,442
Indonesia	TA-9109 INO: Sustainable Infrastructure Assistance Program · Strengthening Fiscal Risk Management of Accelerated Infrastructure Delivery (Subproject 9) · Infrastructure Project Appraisal Advisors Team (46380- 009)	Directorate General of Budget Financing & Risk Management	Joint venture between Castalia (New Zealand) and PT Osana International Indonesia (Indonesia)	11-Nov-16	858,854
Afghanistan	TA·8955 AFG: Building Resilience to Fragility in ADB-Supported Projects - Geographic Information System (GIS) and Information Technology Services (48258:001)	Ministry of Finance	Alcis Holdings Ltd (United Kingdom)	22-Jun-16	717,543
Viet Nam	TA-9449 VIE: Support to Viet Nam Academy of Social Sciences · CS1 Recruitment of consulting firm for development of reseach capacity and improvement of knowledge services (4848-001)	Vietnam Academy of Social Sciences	Joint venture between International Development Center Of Japan (Japan) and Pacific Rim Innovation And Management Exponents, Inc. (Philippines)	31-May-18	680,000
Viet Nam	TA-9046 VIE: Health Human Resource Development Project 2 (HHRDP-2) - Package 1 Pre-Feasibility Study and Basic Design Consulting Firm (40354-014)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between VK Studio (Belgium), Ecorem (Belgium), Ecorem AIEI (Viet Nam), Poponcini & Lootens ir. architecten byba (Belgium), VK Engineering (Belgium), and VK Vietnam (Viet Nam)	13·Feb·18	670,390
Armenia	TA·8710 ARM: Strengthening Sector Management Capacity in Road and Water Sectors · Firm (46220-001)	Ministry of Finance (MOF)	AARC Ltd (Ireland) in association with Baker Tilly Armenia Closed Joint-Stock Company (Armenia) and DHInfrastructure (United States)	15-Jan-15	594,682
Uzbekistan	TA·9538 UZB: Economic Management Improvement Program (Subprogram 1) · ATA Economic Management Improvement Program · Subprogram 1 · ATA Consulting Team (51350·001)	Ministry of Finance	Joint venture between AARC Ltd (Ireland) and Grant Thornton LLC (Uzbekistan)	7-Sep-18	554,007
Uzbekistan	TA-8260 UZB: Business Process Review, Re-Engineering and Development of Online Government Services - QCBS-01 BPR Firm (46444-001)	Ministry for Information Technology and Communications Development	E.Gen Consultants Ltd. (Bangladesh) in association with BiP Solutions (United Kingdom) and UBI Consulting LLC (Uzbekistan)	13-May-16	488,000
Maldives	TA-8525 MLD: Enhancing Tax Administration Capacity · 6 Consulting Firm·SAP CRM and SAP BI & BO Implementation (47150-001)	Ministry of Finance and Treasury	Techwave Consulting Inc (United States)	13-Aug-15	468,846
Mongolia	TA-9372 MON: IT firm to support online and offline software for citizens registration (51135-001)	General Authority for Intellectual Property and State Registration	Interactive LLC (Mongolia)	23-Jan-19	451,320
Myanmar	TA·9026 MYA· Strengthening Law, Regulation, and the Legal Profession for a Better Investment Climate - Commercial and Financial Law Framework (49287-001)	Supreme Court of the Union	Opade Partners (Hong Kong, China)	7-Apr-17	450,000
Regional	TA·8697 REG: Improving the Financial Management Capacity of Executing Agencies in Afghanistan and Pakistan · Financial Management Capacity Building in Afghanistan and Pakistan (46539-001)	Asian Development Bank	KPMG Taseer Hadi & Co (Pakistan)	23-Jan-15	449,867

		City Government of			
China	TA·9412 PRC: Strengthening Liability Insurance and Improving Social Governance in Neijiang City (51049- 001)	Neijiang, Sichuan Province	Southwestern University of Finance and Economics (China)	16-Aug-18	442,277
Kyrgyz Republic	TA·8783 KGZ: Strengthening Government Capacity for Managing Development Projects · PIC·01 Project Implementation Consultant (48038-001)	Ministry of Finance	ICON-INSTITUT Public Sector GmbH (Germany) in association with Central Asian Consulting Center (Kyrgyz Republic)	9-Jul-15	440,375
China	TA-9042 PRC: Study on the Coordinated Development of Beijing-Tianjin-Hebei (48462-001)	Hebei Provincial Finance Department	Macroeconomic Research Institute in Hebei Province Development and Reform Commission (China)	14-Jul-16	423,649
India	TA-8759 IND: Supporting the Punjab Development Finance Program (45288-002)	Finance Department, Government of Punjab	Pricewaterhousecoopers Pvt. Ltd. (India)	15-Jan-15	400,000
Viet Nam	TA·8726 VIE: Implementation of Civil Service Reform Plan · 01 Human Resource Management (Job analysis, competency and performance assessment) (47157-001)	Ministry of Home Affairs	Transformation and Change Management Consulting Co. Ltd (Viet Nam)	31-Mar-15	393,116
Nepal	TA·9150 NEP: Policy and Advisory TA (PATA) for Strengthening Subnational Public Management · 01 Consulting Firm (36172-064)	Ministry of Finance	Ernst & Young LLP (India)	6-Jan-17	374,220
China	TA-9611 PRC: Study on Municipal Solid Waste Regional Integrated Management Model for Beijing Tianjin Hebei · Study on Municipal Solid Waste Regional Integrated Management Mode for Beijing Tianjin Hebei (51388-001)	Ministry of Housing and Urban-Rural Development	China Urban Construction Design & Research Institute Co., Ltd. (China)	31-Jan-19	357,000
Myanmar	TA·8527 MYA: Support for Strengthening Public Debt Management · 5 Debt Recording and Management System (DRMS) (47225-001)	Ministry of Planning and Finance	Crown Agents Limited (United Kingdom)	11-Jan-16	350,000
China	TA-9035 PRC: Strategy for Inclusive and Green Development of Small Cities, Towns, and Villages in Jiangxi Province - 01 Firm for Strategy for Inclusive and Green Development of Small Cities, Towns, and Villages in Jiangxi Province (49024-001)	Jiangxi Provincial Finance Department	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with NAREE Consulting Limited (China)	26-Aug-16	346,950
India	TA-9378 IND: Second West Bengal Development Finance Program (49209-001)	Finance Department - Government of West Bengal	Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu India LLP (India)	30-Jan-18	338,465
Uzbekistan	TA·8449 UZB: Improving Portfolio and Debt Management System · Component 2 (46447-001)	Ministry for Foreign Economic Relations, Investments and Trade	United Nations Conference for Trade and Development (Switzerland)	3-Mar-15	314,999
Cambodia	TA·8929 CAM: Second Decentralized Public Service and Financial Management Sector Development Program · Local Government Institute Firm Recruitment (49266-002)	National Committee for Sub-National Democratic Development Secretariat	Joint venture between Finnish Consulting Group Asia Pte. Ltd (Singapore) and FCG International Ltd. (Finland) in association with TANCONS (Cambodia) Co., Ltd (Cambodia)	1-Dec-17	314,482
Myanmar	TA·9026 MYA: Strengthening Law, Regulation, and the Legal Profession for a Better Investment Climate - Insolvency Law Firm (49287-001)	Supreme Court of the Union	Henry Davis York (Australia)	26-Jul-16	292,913
Indonesia	TA·9450 INO: Supporting Technological Transformation · 1B National Researchers (51343·001)	Ministry of Finance	Yayasan Centre for Strategic and International Studies Indonesia (Indonesia)	11-May-18	292,100
Myanmar	TA·9026 MYA: Strengthening Law, Regulation, and the Legal Profession for a Better Investment Climate Continuing Legal Education (49287-001)	Supreme Court of the Union	CPD/CLE Unit Faculty of LAW , University of New South Wales (Australia)	2-Sep-16	283,856
Viet Nam	TA·7885 VIE: Support to Central and Local Governments to Implement Urban Environmental Improvement Programs · CS1 Options Studies (Sanitation · Viet Nam) (44003·012)	Ministry of Construction	Vietnam Water, Sanitation and Environment Joint Stock Company (Viet Nam)	13-Jul-15	274,630
Regional	TA-8740 REG: Strengthening Financial Management in Asia and the Pacific (48191-001)	Asian Development Bank	Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales (United Kingdom)	9-Oct-15	250,000
Regional	TA-9592 REG: Implementation Support in the Philippines (50364-003)	Asian Development Bank	Stichting BRAC International, Inc. (Philippines)	7-Dec-18	250,000
Indonesia	TA'8858 INO: Strengthening Knowledge Sharing in Indonesia · Water Resources Sector Assessment and Priorities 2020-2024 (48172-001)	National Development Planning Agency (BAPPENAS)	PT. LAPI GTC (Indonesia)	18-Oct-18	248,539
Cambodia	TA-9315 CAM: Strengthening Capacity for Improved Implementation of Externally Funded Projects in Cambodia · 01 Capacity Building and Learning Program for Improving the Project Implementation (50111- 001)	Ministry of Economy and Finance	Training And Technology Transfer Ltd (New Zealand) in association with TANCONS (Cambodia) Co., Ltd (Cambodia)	31-Jan-19	230,000
Indonesia	TA-9450 INO: Supporting Technological Transformation - 1a International research institute (51343-001)	Ministry of Finance	IfM Education and Consultancy Services Ltd (United Kingdom)	8-Aug-18	221,042
China	TA-9114 PRC: Consulting Firm for Upgrading, Developing, and Applying Standards for Public Employment Services · Jiaozuo National Pilot Project for Standardization of Public Employment Services (49311-001)	Finance Department Henan Province	NAREE International Limited (Hong Kong, China) in association with NAREE Consulting Limited (China)	5-Oct-16	210,250
Regional	TA-8332 REG: Developing Impact Evaluation Methodologies, Approaches, and Capacities in Selected Developing Member Countries (Subproject 1) - PAK_of Transport for Employment in Lahore, Pakistan (Firm) (46185-002)	Asian Development Bank		5-Dec-16	200,000

3.10 Transport

Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
Cambodia	TA-9503 CAM: Supporting Sustainable Integrated Urban Public Transport Development · Sustainable Integrated Urban Public Transport Development (51113-001)	Ministry of Public Works and Transport	Joint venture between Oriental Consultants Global Co., Ltd. (Japan) and International Development Center Of Japan (Japan) in association with Otak, Inc. (United States) and TANCONS ((Cambodia) Co., Ltd (Cambodia)	29-Oct-18	1,442,880
Papua New Guinea	TA-9644 PNG: Preparing the Civil Aviation Investment Program · 001 Consulting Firm/Team (52201-002)	Department of Transport, Department of Treasury	SMEC International Pty Ltd (Australia) in association with MC INFRASTRUCTURE PNG (Papua New Guinea) and SMEC PNG LIMITED (Papua New Guinea)	14-Mar-19	1,149,975
Myanmar	TA-8788 MYA: Transport Sector Reform and Modernization · Railway Modernization Project · Project Preparation and Engineering Consultant (47087-001)	Ministry of Transport and Communications	BERNARD Ingenieure ZT GmbH (Austria) in association with Actes Bernard GmbH (Austria), MC Mobility Consultants GmbH (Austria), TÜV Süd Schweiz AG (Switzerland), and UNICON (UK) Limited (United Kingdom)	12-Nov-18	1,097,517
Regional	TA-9331 REG: Nuku'alofa Port Upgrading Project in Tonga · TON1 Upgrading and Developing the QSIW in Nuku'alofa Port (51065-001)	Asian Development Bank	HaskoningDHV Nederland B.V. (Netherlands) in association with HASKONING AUSTRALIA PTY LIMITED (Australia) and ITS PACIFIC LTD (Tonga)	24-Dec-18	966,687
China	TA-9613 PRC: Shaanxi Transport and Logistics Port - 01 Consulting Firm (51401-001)	Shaanxi Provincial Department of Transportation	Joint venture between David Lupton and Associates Limited (New Zealand) and The Urban Practice Ltd. (United Kingdom) in association with YouDiTianCheng Planning & Design Co. Ltd (China)	27-Feb-19	767,530
Regional	TA·9420 REG: Implementation of Sustainable Transport For All · Electric Mobility Policy and Strategy for ADB DMC Cities (50370-001)	Asian Development Bank	grütter consulting ag (Switzerland)	5-Feb-19	449,900
China	TA-9547 PRC: Hubei Xiangyang Integrated Sustainable Transportation and Logistics Planning and Strategic Study · 01 (51029·001)	Xiangyang Municipal Finance Bureau	David Lupton and Associates Ltd (New Zealand)	14-Dec-18	379,980
India	TA-9430 IND: Second Rural Connectivity Investment Program - C1 Consultancy Services for Capacitiy Building in Rural Roads Development (48226-002)	Ministry of Rural Development, Panchayat and Rural Development Department (Government of Chhattisgarh), Panchayat and Rural Development Department	Finnish Overseas Consultants (FinnOC) Ltd. (Finland) in association with Theme Engineering Services Pvt. Ltd. (India)	16 ⁻ Nov-18	226,400

3.11 Water and other urban infrastructure and services

Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
Regional	TA-9554 REG: Southeast Asia Urban Services Facility · 1 General TA implementation (52064-001)	Asian Development Bank	Joint venture between Egis Eau (France). Egis International (France), and Egis Structures & Environnement (France) in association with Key Consultants (Cambodia) Ltd. (Cambodia), Lao Consulting Group Ltd. (Lao People's Democratic Republic), and T&E International Co.Ld (Myanmar).	30·Oct-18	8,998,665
	TA-9593 REG: Revitalization of Informal Settlements and their Environments using a Water Sensitive Approach · Project Management Consultancy (51290-001)	Asian Development Bank	Monash Sustainable Development Institute (Australia)	4-Dec-18	488,878
Georgia		Development and	Joint venture between SCE (France), IM Engineering Belgium (Belgium), IM Engineering Eurasia (Georgia), and JINJ engineering and consulting company (Armenia)	5-Feb-19	482,135
Maldives	TA-9327 MID: Greater Male Environmental Improvement and Waste Management Project · Research and Market Study Consultant on the Reuse of Incinerator Bottom Ash and Construction and Demolition Waste (51077-001)	Ministry of Finance (formerly Ministry of Finance and Treasury)	Mott MacDonald Limited (United Kingdom)	12-Feb-19	277,646
Armenia	TA-9494 ARM: Vertical Mobility and Safety Improvement Project (42417-045)		IMC Worldwide Ltd. (United Kingdom) in association with Energy Saving Foundation (Armenia)	12°Nov-18	210,339

3.12 Uncategorized

Country	Project Name	Executing Agency	Consultant Name	Contract Date	Contract Amount (USD)
			Center for Climate Risk and Opportunity Management in Southeast Asia and Pacific (Indonesia)	31-Mar-15	358,840
India	TA-8415 IND: Delhi Water Supply Improvement Investment Program · Advance Project Preparation Consultant (47176-001)	Delhi Jal Board	Tata Consulting Engineers Limited (India)	23-Feb-16	220,333